



WHAT ARE EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES?

Employer Online Services are another way that The ODS Companies (ODS) are working smarter for our customers and maintaining our competitive edge. ODS has developed Employer Online Services in response to requests from our customers' group administrators for the ability to enroll members and update eligibility information via the internet.

For our customers, Employer Online Services will add great value to ODS.

- **Accuracy**. Data-checking built into the system will result in consistent data entry and better accuracy.
- **Responsiveness**. Group administrators who receive a request from a member by telephone can now make the appropriate changes immediately, without having to route the request to another department. This provides more responsive and accurate service to our members.
- Quality Improvement. Employer Online Services have been designed to make the process of selecting a participating primary care physician more efficient for administrators, and it significantly reduces the chances of errors by restricting the administrators' choices to active participating primary care physicians, on the specific network of the member they are enrolling.
- **ID Card Turn-Around Time**. The previous turn-around time for ordering and mailing ID cards to members was 10 business days. With administrators now able to order ID cards immediately, turn-around time has improved dramatically.

Some of the functions of the Employer Online Services user-friendly interface:

- Eligibility search
- New enrollment & eligibility updates
- Adding and changing dependents
- Address changes
- ID Card Requests
- Primary care physician changes

It all adds up to better service to our customers.



WHAT YOU CAN DO IN EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES

- Enroll a new Subscriber (Page 11)
- Find a Subscriber (Page 32)
- Make changes
 - > Add a new Dependent (Page 13)
 - ✓ Add Student Dependents (Page 72)
 - ✓ Add Disabled Dependents(Page 72)
 - Add Full-time Student Status to a Dependent (Page 50)
 - <u>Change Address & Personal Information</u> (Page 28)
 <u>Enter a Foreign Address</u> (Page 30)
 - > Change Primary Care Physician (PCP) (Page 35)
- **<u>Request ID cards</u>** (Page 42)
- Terminate Eligibility & Coverage (Page 45)
- <u>View a Subscriber Summary</u> (Page 51)
- See a History of Eligibility, PCP (18 months) (Page 55)
- See Letters on the Subscriber's Account (Page 59)
- <u>Complete an Incomplete Partial Enrollment</u> (Page 60)
- See a summary of an employer's coverage. (Page 89)
- Maintain user accounts. (Page 94)

NOTES ON USE OF THIS MANUAL

- 1. For maximum convenience, this manual is designed to be used in its online form, in which its internal links permit fast navigation from section to section.
- 2. Words and phrases that appear on the screen in Employer Online Services are indicated in this manual in **bold-face type**.
- 3. Special notes and time-savers are interspersed throughout the text, where applicable. Each note or tip is emphasized by a border around the paragraph.



CONTENTS

what are Employer Unline Services?	ii
What You can Do in Employer Online Services	iii
Notes on Use of this Manual	iii
To Log In to Employer Online Services	1
Password Hint	4
Logging Off	5
To Change your Password	7
The Main Menu	9
To Enroll a New Subscriber 1	1
To Add a New Dependent 1	3
Main Menu 1	13
Eligibility and Qualifying Event Page 1	13
Address & Personal Information Page 1	14
Over Age Dependent Page 1	15
Select Coverage Page 1	16
Section 1, The following plan(s) are available.	16
Section 2, "Select who will be enrolling"	16
Out of Network Area	17
Waiting Periods (Dental Coverage), if applicable	17
Primary Care Physician Page	18
Confirmation Page 1	19
To Start Over or Cancel an Enrollment or New Dependent 2	24
Reset Subscriber Function 2	24
To Change an Address and/or Subscriber Demographics 2	28
Main Menu 22	28
Address & Personal Information Page 2	28
Subscriber Section 22	29
Ecroign and Military Addresses Section	20 29
Dependents Section	30
Ordering an ID card	31
When Finished 3	31
To Find a Subscriber 3	32
To Assign or Change a Primary Care Physician (PCP) 3	35
Main Menu 3	35
Primary Care Physician Page	35
PCP Search Results Page	36
On Return to the Primary Care Physician Page	36
To Assign a ppoNEXT Provider 3	36



То	Request ID Card(s)	42
	Main Menu	42
	Request ID Card(s) Page	42
	Canceling an ID Card Request	43
	Requesting multiple ID cards (more than one set)	44
То	Terminate Eligibility and Coverage	45
	Main Menu	45
	Terminate Eligibility and Coverage Page	47
	Ending Coverage	47
То	Add Full-Time Student Status	50
То	See the Current Subscriber Summary	51
	Main Menu	51
	Eligibility and Qualifying Event Page	51
	Current Summary Page	51
То	See the History of Eligibility, PCP	55
	Main Menu	57
	History of Eligibility & PCP	57
То	View Letters	59
	Main Menu	59
	Eligibility and Qualifying Event Page	59
	Letters Sent	59
То	Complete an Incomplete Partial Enrollment	60
	Paperwork Required	60
	Domestic partner Error! Bookmark not det	ined.
	Ward	60
	Disabled Dependent	60
	Process	60
Pri	ncipal Pages and Functions	62
	Eligibility and Qualifying Event page	62
	Other Insurance / Coordination of Benefits (COB) Section	64
	Eligibility / Qualifying Event and Dates Section	64
	Address & Personal Information Page	66
	Subscriber Section	68
	Demographics for Subscriber Section	68
	Foreign Addresses	69
	Dependents Section	70
	Over Age Dependent Page	72
	Select Coverage Page	74
	Section 1, The following plan(s) are available.	70 76
	Waiting Periods (Dental Coverage) if applicable	76
	training i choco (Bernar Ceverage), il applicable	10



Primary Care Physician Page	78
PCP Search Results Page	81
Primary Care Physician Page	
(from the PCP Search Results Page)	83
Confirmation Page	84
Search Functions	88
Reset Subscriber Function	88
To See a Summary of Employer Group Properties	89
To See the Employer (Group #) Summary	89
To Use the Employer Summary Link	91
Employer Online Services Systems Timing Issues	93
Eligibility Information	93
Billing and Payment	93
Employer Accounts	94
To Open a Current List of Accounts	95
To Create a new User Account	97
To Edit a User's Account Data	98
To Reset a User's Password	100
To Maintain the Status of an Account	102
Basics and Terminology	103



TO LOG IN TO EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES

- 1. In your browser, go to The ODS Companies web site at <u>www.odscompanies.com</u>.
- 2. In the Select your area... menu, click Employers.



The ODS Home Page. Click Employers.

3. On the **Employers** page, click **Employer Online Services**. The Employer Online Services login page opens.



The Employers Page, Employer Online Services link



Enrollment and Billing Login - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help	
] 🗢 Back 🔹 ⇒ ∞ 🙆 👔 🚔 🛛 🐼 Search 🔝 Favorites 🔇 History	🔄 🛃 🖬 🗾 🔤 Links 🧔 🎽
Address 🙋 https://www.odshealthplans.com/eb/Enroll	▼ ∂Go
	_
EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICE	ES
Member Handbook Contact Us	ODS Employers Home
User ID	
Password	
Login	
Forgot your password?	
Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Re Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Hea Benefits Insurance Company <u>Contact Us Help Privacy</u> <u>Terms of Use</u>	served. Ith Plan Inc., and Dentists
é	📄 🔠 Local intranet 🥢

The Employer Online Services Login Page

4. Enter your **User ID** and **Password**. Both text boxes are case-sensitive.

Note: The rest of Employer Online Services is *not* case-sensitive.

- 5. Click Login. If your User ID and Password are correct, the Employer Online Services Main Menu opens.
- 6. If either your User ID or password are not correct, you will receive an error message (Shown at left. Click **No** to close it.) and a new opportunity re-enter both (below).

ODS EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES						
	Member Handbook Contact Us ODS Employers Home					
The wrong password or user id has been supplied. Remember that both fields are case sensitive.						
User ID						
Password						
			Login			

Wrong Password or User ID message

AutoCom	plete		
?	The password you entered does not match the password stored in Windows for this user name.		
Do you want to change the password stored in Windows your new entry?			
	Yes No		



Note: As a security measure, if you try to log in unsuccessfully four times consecutively, your Employer Online Services account will be disabled until it is reactivated by ODS or your employer's Employer Online Services contact person. You can have your password reset at the same time, if you like.

7. If you have trouble logging in, contact your Employer Online Services contact person or the ODS B&E Web Administrator for assistance, at 503-265-5691 or 1-877-265-5691 (Toll-free).

Password Hint

The first time you log into Employer Online Services, the application will ask you to choose a personal question and provide the answer, so that if you forget your password, the application can authenticate you.

If you click the **Forget your password?** link on the login page, a new page will open to ask you your pre-selected question. If you enter the correct answer, the application will display your password, and you can use it to log in.

ODS EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES						
	Member Handbook	Contact Us	ODS Employers Home			
Welcome to Employer Online Services. Please select a question from the list below and enter the corresponding answer. Should you forget your password later, this question and answer will be used to retrieve your password.						
Question	*: Select a question	-				
Answer*:						
* These fields are required.						
Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company						
Contact Us Help Privacy Terms of Use						

Password Hint Question and Answer

Note: Once you have set up your password hint, it will work to retrieve your password even if the password has been changed. There is no function for changing password hints. If you lose both your password and your password hint, your Employer Online Services contact person can reset your password, and an ODS system administrator can reset your password hint. Contact the ODS B&E Web Administrator for assistance, at 503-265-5691 or 1-877-265-5691 (Toll-free).

Select a question
Select a question
What City Were You Born in? 📃
What is Your Favorite Flower? パ
What is Your Favorite Sports Team?
What is Your Mother's Maiden Name?
What is Your Pet's Name?



Logging Off

When you have finished an Employer Online Services session, for security it is wise to log off the application. Click the **Log Off** link at the foot of any Employer Online Services web page.

Note: Employer Online Services will automatically log you off when 30 minutes pass without activity in your current session.

<u>Return to Main Menu | Employer Summary | Employer P184 Summary | Reports |</u> <u>Reset Subscriber</u>

Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company

Contact Us | Change Password | Log Off | Help | Privacy | Terms of Use

The Change Password and Log Off links are at the foot of each Employer Online Services page.



TO CHANGE YOUR PASSWORD

Employer Online Services will require you to change your password no less frequently than every 90 days. You will receive an invitation to change your password each time you log in when 90 days is approaching.

If 90 days passes before you change your password, Employer Online Services will require you to choose a new one before you can log in.

You may change your password at any time.

1. Click the **Change Password** link at the foot of any Employer Online Services page, to open the **Change Password** page.

ODS EMPLOYER O	ONLINE SERV Member Handbook	Contact Us	ODS Employers Home
Change Password			
Fill in form on the right, and click the change your password. Remember, v Are between 6 and 12 charact Have a mix of numbers and le Contain no special characters Are case sensitive. Are not previous passwords.	"Change" button to valid passwords: ters. tters.	Current New New (ple	User ID Password Password Password Password again) Change

The Change Password page

- 2. Enter your User ID.
- 3. Enter your Current Password.
- 4. Enter your **New Password** (twice, to avoid errors). Note the password rules, listed on the left of the page, in choosing your new password.
- 5. Click Change.



Successful Password Change Message on Main Menu

Your password will expire in 6 day(s). You may change it by clicking <u>here</u>.



THE MAIN MENU

The **Main Menu** is the starting place for any action you may want to take in Employer Online Services. It is the home page for the application, and each of the instructions below begins with making a selection in the **Main Menu**.

🚰 Enrollment and Billing Main Menu - Microsoft Internet Explorer					
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help	18 1				
🗘 🖙 Back 🔹 🔿 🔹 😰 👔 🦓 🔞 Search 🛛 Favorites 🌙 History	🖏 - 🎒 🗐 - 🛛 Links 🤌 V 🎽				
Address 🛃 http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll	▼ ∂°60				
EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICE	=5				
Main Menu Employer Summary	Member Handbook Contac				
1. Enter Subscriber ID					
Subscriber ID \$45678901 (no dashes)					
(or <u>search for subscriber by name</u>)					
2. Make selection and click Go.					
A. Enrollment - *For New, Open Enrollment or Division Chan	iges				
● Enroll* New Group # 184 Division # 00					
B. Changes					
O Add New Dependent O Request ID C	ard				
C Change Address & Personal Info C Terminate Elig	gibility & Coverage				
🔿 Change Primary Care Physician (PCP)					
C. View Subscriber Information					
🔿 Current Subscriber Summary 💦 Letters					
 C History of Eligibility, PCP (history reflects previous 18 months) 					
Go					
<u>Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Reports</u> Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company					
Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms	of Use				
E Done	🔠 Local intranet				

The Employer Online Services Main Menu

Note: Links to the **Main Menu** are in the header and footer of each Employer Online Services page.



TO ENROLL A NEW SUBSCRIBER

Use the Enrollment section of the **Main Menu** for **New** enrollment, **Open Enrollment**, and **Division Changes**.

Note: To add a dependent or coverage during Open Enrollment, select the **Enroll** function, instead of **Add New Dependent**.

In addition to normal member enrollment, the **Enroll** function allows you to add a subscriber and/or dependents due to special enrollment rights. Special enrollment rights refer to a federal law allowing a subscriber and eligible dependents to enroll when coverage was declined when initially eligible because of other health coverage. They are also able to enroll when acquiring a new dependent as a result of marriage, birth, adoption, or placement pending adoption.

- 1. In Section 1 of the **Main Menu**, enter the subscriber's ID in the **Subscriber ID** text box.
- Under 2. Make Selection and click Go, A. Enrollment subsection, choose the division in the Division # drop-down box. The Enroll option button will be selected automatically.

Note: If your company has more than one group number, choose the group number from the **New Group #** drop-down box and enter the division number in the **Division #** text box.

- 3. Click **Go** to proceed to the **Eligibility and Qualifying Event** page.
- 4. Complete the Eligibility and Qualifying Event page. (See Eligibility and Qualifying Event page on page 62.)
- 5. Click **Continue** to open the **Address & Personal Information** page.
- 6. Complete the Address & Personal Information. (See <u>Address</u> <u>& Personal Information page</u> on page 66.)
- 7. Click **Continue**, which will open the **Over Age Dependent** page, if it applies. If it does not apply, the **Select Coverage** page will open.
- 8. Complete the **Over Age Dependent** page, if it applies. (See **Over Age Dependent page** on page 72.)
- 9. Click **Continue** to open the **Select Coverage** page.
- 10. Complete the **Select Coverage** page. (See <u>Select Coverage</u> page on page 74.)
- 11. Click **Continue**, which will open the **Primary Care Physician** page, if it applies.
- 12. Complete the **Primary Care Physician** page. (See <u>Primary</u> <u>Care Physician page</u> on page 78.)
- 13. Click **Continue**, which will open the **Confirmation** page.



- Carefully review the Confirmation page. Correct any errors by clicking the Edit links for the respective sections. (See <u>Confirmation page</u> on page 84.)
- 15. Click **Submit Enrollment**. The process is finished. You are returned to the Main Menu, with a statement that your subscriber has been enrolled successfully. The **New Group #** and **Division** are already entered, in case you want to enroll another subscriber.

To enroll or change data for another subscriber, you only have to enter his or her **Subscriber ID** and **Make selection and click Go.**

ODS EMP	LOYER O	NLINE SERVIC	ES	
	Main Menu	Employer Summary	Member Handbook	Contact Us
RALPH THEOPHILI 345678901) Enter Subscribe	US HIGGINS an er ID	d family have been en	rolled successfully. ()	ID =
Subscriber ID [(or <u>search for su</u>	ubscriber by nam	(no dashes) ne)		

Main Menu after Successful Enrollment



TO ADD A NEW DEPENDENT

Main Menu

1. Under Enter Subscriber ID, enter the subscriber's ID in the Subscriber ID text box.

Note: If the subscriber ID is not known, click search for subscriber by name.

On the **Subscriber Search** page that opens, enter the subscriber's **Last Name** and choose his or her **First Name** or **Birth Date** in the drop-down box.

Click **Go**. On the **Subscriber Search Results** page, select the option button for the correct subscriber. (Click **More Results** to see additional pages of results, if necessary.)

Click **Go** again to return to the Main Menu, where the subscriber's ID appears in the **Subscriber ID** text box.

2. Under Make Selection and click Go, select the Add New Dependent option button in the B. Changes section.

Note: *During Open Enrollment periods*, enroll new dependents under **A. Enrollment**, instead of **Add New Dependent**, under **B. Changes** on the **Main Menu**.

3. Click **Go** to proceed to the **Eligibility and Qualifying Event** page. Follow the steps below to complete the addition of a dependent.

Note: The steps are different from those in the new enrollment process.

Eligibility and Qualifying Event Page

- If more than one group number appears in the Recent History (18 months) section of the Eligibility and Qualifying Event page, select the applicable option button to select the group and division number to which you are adding the dependent.
- 5. For the new dependent, in the **Other Insurance / Coordination** of Benefits (COB) section select the appropriate option button, Medical, Dental, Medical & Dental, None, or Unknown.
- In the Eligibility / Qualifying Event and Dates section, select the qualifying event that triggers the Add-Dependent process. The choices are: Adoption, Birth, Marriage, Involuntary Coverage Loss, and Shared Permanent Residency.
- 7. If the reason noted on the application is not a Qualifying Event listed above, then the dependent will have to wait to enroll during the next open enrollment period. Refer to ODS for exceptions to this rule.



- 8. Enter the date the qualifying event took place in the **Event Date** text box.
- 9. Enter the new dependent's Effective Date.
- 10. If required, enter the signature date, found on the back of the ODS standard enrollment application, in the **Signature Date** text box.
- 11. Click **Continue** to open the **Address & Personal Information** page.

For more details on the <u>Eligibility and Qualifying Event</u> page, see page 62.

Click to return to Table of Contents

Address & Personal Information Page

12. In the **Demographics for Subscriber** section, verify the subscriber's address, phone number, and email address. Update these text boxes as needed per the enrollment application.

TIMESAVER: If all dependents have the same last name, select the **Apply subscriber's last name to all dependents** checkbox prior to enrolling any new family members.

- 13. For each *new* dependent, enter the **First Name**, **Middle Name**, and **Last Name** in the respective text boxes. (**Middle Name** is not a required text box.)
- 14. Enter the **Birth Date**, choose the **Gender**, and select the **Relationship** of the dependent to the subscriber. The choices are: **Child**, **Dependent of a minor dependent***, **Domestic partner***, **Spouse**, or **Ward***.
- 15. If the dependent you are adding is denoted on the enrollment application as an out-of-area child, enter the zip code where the child resides in the **Zip Code** text box. (Out-of-area status applies to all medical non-indemnity plans.)
- 16. Click Add More Dependents, if needed.
- If the group receives ID cards, request the cards by selecting the applicable coverage in the Request New ID card(s) for... section.
- 18. Click **Continue**. If appropriate, the **Over Age Dependent** page will open.

For more details on the <u>Address & Personal Information</u> page, see page 66.

Click to return to Table of Contents



Over Age Dependent Page

19. For **Full time student** status, click the **Accredited Universities**: **Oregon I Washington** link for the dependent's school's state, to verify that the school the dependent is attending is accredited.

Note: Oregon and Washington links are provided for convenience. If the student's institution is in another state, click Oregon or Washington, then, at the top of the NCES web page that opens, click Search. On the search page, choose the State or Region and click Search. For states with a great many institutions, you may need to enter other criteria, such as the City or the institution's Name, to narrow the search.

- If the college is accredited, select the Full time student checkbox.
- If the college is not accredited, the dependent is not eligible to enroll in the plan. If the dependent is not disabled, click the third check-box, Neither. This member will not be enrolled.
- 20. For **Disabled** status, on the **Over Age Dependent** page, click **Disabled**. **Claims will not pay on this member until physician's statement has been approved by ODS**. This selection will allow the disabled dependent to enroll.

Note: A physician's statement affirming the disability must be approved by ODS before claims will be paid for this dependent.

If a physician's statement that the dependent is disabled is not available, and the dependent is not a student at an accredited university, click the **Neither. This member will not be enrolled** check-box.

For groups for whom ODS administers eligibility, at the foot of the <u>Confirmation</u> page (see page 84) you will select an option button to indicate whether a physician's statement affirming the disability has been submitted. (See <u>To Complete an</u> <u>Incomplete Partial Enrollment</u>, page 60, for how to indicate that paperwork has been submitted later.)

21. Click Continue to open the Select Coverage page.

For more details on the **Over Age Dependent** page, see page 72.

Click to return to Table of Contents

Select Coverage Page

The view of the **Select Coverage** page will vary, depending upon the group setup and plan options available, i.e., whether the group is Integrated or Standalone and whether the dependent's benefits must match the subscriber's benefits.



Section 1, The following plan(s) are available.

This section will list the medical and/or dental plans offered for the group. They will be labeled **Medical Plan #**, **Dental Plan #**, **Vision Plan #**, **Rx Plan #**, etc.

22. If a drop-down box appears in Section 1, select the appropriate plan.

Section 2, "Select who will be enrolling..."

This section is for selection of the medical and/or dental plans that apply to the newly added dependent.

The view of this section will vary as noted in bullets below.

23. Do one of the following:

- If there is an option button next to a dependent's name, select the option button to enroll the new dependent in medical and/or dental plan.
- If there is a drop-down box next to the dependent's name, choose the appropriate plan for the new dependent.
- If there is no choice, via option buttons or drop-down boxes, this is an integrated plan, with only one plan option.

Out of Network Area

24. No action needed.

The **In-** and **Out-**of-network-area option buttons appear on any non-indemnity medical group. For any dependent children that were entered on the **Add Dependent – Address & Personal Information** page previously with a zip code in the dependent section, the system will calculate whether or not that zip code is considered out of the plan area for the group in which the dependent is enrolling. If the zip code is recognized as outside the plan area, then the **Out** option button will already be selected.

Note: The **Select Coverage** page varies according to the details of the plans it displays.

Waiting Periods (Dental Coverage), if applicable

- 25. Under Select who will be enrolling or The following members will be enrolled in the plan(s) above, click the drop-down box and select the appropriate plan for each member. If a waiting period applies one or more members of the subscriber's family, select the waiting period plans for the appropriate family members. To decline dental coverage for a member, simply do not select a plan from the Add Dental? drop-down box; leave Select ... displayed in the drop-down box.
- 26. If the group allows credit toward the waiting period, the Lapse in Coverage and Credit towards waiting period columns appear:



- Lapse in Coverage: If there has been a lapse in the member's dental coverage between his or her former coverage and the new coverage, or if there was no prior coverage, select the Yes option button. If there was no lapse, select No.
- Credit towards waiting period: If you selected the No option button, enter the number of months of the member's (consecutive) dental coverage previous to the new coverage, in the Credit towards waiting period text box. If you selected the Yes option button, credit does not apply.

The following members will be enrolled in the plan(s) above:						
Name (Birth Date)	Dental	Lapse in coverage*		e in Credit towards age* waiting period		
		Yes	No			
All Members	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌					
- or -						
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌	0	\odot	6 (months)		
BETTY JEAN SYOBODA-HIGGINS	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌	0	\odot	(months)		
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌	0	\odot	6 (months)		
BETTY JEAN HIGGINS	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌	0	\odot	6 (months)		

Waiting Period Choices

For more details on the Select Coverage page, see page 74.

Click to return to Table of Contents

Primary Care Physician Page

27. In Section 1 of the **Assign PCP** section, enter the PCP's Last Name.

In most cases, the PCP's last name is the search function that will be used.

TIP: If the exact spelling is unknown, try entering the first three for four characters of the last name.

- 28. Under **Assign this PCP to:**, select the family members to whom the PCP should be assigned. You can use the **All Members** checkbox when appropriate.
- 29. Click **Find PCP** to initiate the search for the PCP. The **Search Results** page opens.
- 30. In the Search Results page, select the correct PCP.

If none of the PCP's on the **Search Results** page matches the enrollment application, check the search criteria at the top lefthand side of this page. If the information was entered incorrectly, click **Search Again** to start over.

If the search criteria are correct, and no matching PCP is found, then click **Unassigned** at the bottom of the **Search Results**



page. The unassigned county is calculated from the subscriber's zip code.

- 31. Review the PCP information at the top of the page to verify the data that you just entered.
- 32. Click **Continue** if you have completed all of the PCP assignments for a family.

If there are additional PCP updates to complete, click **Assign Additional PCP's**. Repeat the steps to assign the additional PCPs to members.

The **Confirmation** page opens.

For more details on the **Primary Care Physician page**, see page 78.

Click to return to Table of Contents

Confirmation Page

- 33. Review each section of the **Confirmation** page to verify the data entered from the new dependent enrollment process. Compare the data to the enrollment application.
- 34. If corrections need to be made to the **Subscriber Address**, **Dependent Information**, or **Benefits**, click the **Edit** or **Edit PCP** links next to each section. The edit link will take you back to the indicated page, where you can make your changes and continue forward through the enrollment process.

The student status will appear for any dependents that were entered on the **Over Age Dependent** page in this section.

Note: Members of groups that administer their own eligibility are not required by ODS to submit paperwork, and they are enrolled without being considered incomplete partials. Groups that administer their own eligibility can disregard steps 33 and 34, below.

35. If a dependent relationship of **Ward** or **Dependent of a minor dependent** exists, indicate at the bottom of this page whether a court order of guardianship has been forwarded to ODS.

If you click **Yes, paperwork has been submitted**, the dependent will upload into the system overnight.

If you click **No**, **paperwork has not been submitted**, the family will upload into the system, *except for* the **Ward** or **Dependent of a minor dependent**. The dependent will be considered an "incomplete partial." (See <u>To Complete an Incomplete Partial</u> <u>Enrollment</u>, on Page 60.)

At this point, if you realize that the dependent should not be enrolled, select the **Delete (Do not enroll)** option button.

36. If a dependent has a relationship of **Domestic partner**, indicate at the bottom of this page whether domestic partner paperwork has been forwarded to ODS.



If you click **Yes, paperwork has been submitted**, the dependent will upload into the system overnight. If you click **No, paperwork has not been submitted**, the family will upload into the system, *except for* the dependent who was designated as a **Domestic partner**. The dependent will be considered an "incomplete partial." (See <u>To Complete an</u> <u>Incomplete Partial Enrollment</u>, on Page 60.) At this point, if you realize that the dependent should not be enrolled, select the **Delete (Do not enroll)** option button.

37. When you have verified the **Confirmation** page, click **Submit Enrollment**.

ID cards will be generated automatically for all new dependents.



🚰 Confirmation - Microsoft Internet Explorer		×
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help		
] ← Back → → → 🔕 🛐 🖓 😡 Search 📷 Favorites 🎯 Hisl	tory 🔄 🚽 🗐 🔹 🗍 Links 🙋 Web Enro	11 »
Address 🙋 http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll	<u>ب</u>	Go
		-
	ICES	
ODS	ICLS	
Main Menu Employer Summary	y Member Handbook Contact Us	
Add Dependent - Con Subscriber Name: RALPH HIGGINS Group I		
Subscriber ID: 345678901 Gro	oup #: P418-01	
 Review the information entered below. 		
 Click on the Edit links to make changes. When finished, you MUST click the Submit Enrollment I 	button at the bottom of the page.	
Subscriber Information Name: RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS B	Sirth Date: 05/04/1950 Gender: MALE	
Relationship: SELF Social S	ecurity #: 987654321	
PCP: THOMAS LEARY MD Edit PCP		
Subscriber Address Edit		
Address: 17500 SE QUALLEY RD.	Telephone: 503-657-0099	
Address 2: Subscri City: CLACKAMAS	IDER E-MAII: HIGGINS@AOL.COM Country: UNITED STATES (US)	
State: OR		
Zip Code: 97015		
Dates		
Effective Date: 06/21/2003 Adoption: 06/21/200	33 Signature Date: 06/21/2003	
Dependent Information Edit		
Name: BETTY JEAN SYOBODA- Birth 02,	/03/1955 Gender: FEMALE	
Relationship: SPOUSE Zip Code:		
PCP: TIMOTHY STRAW MD Edit PCP		
Name: DIDERT THEODUTI US Birth 02	/18/1992 Conder: NALE Student: Yes	
HIGGINS Date:	10/1902 Gender, HALL Student, Tes	
Relationship: CHILD Zip Code: 974	401	
Name: BETTY JEAN HIGGINS Birth 06,	/22/1990 Gender: FEMALE	
Relationship: CHILD Zip Code:		
PCP: THOMAS LEARY MD Edit PCP		
Name: WILLIAM HEARST HIGGINS Birth 03,	/12/2002 Gender: MALE	
Date: Relationshin: WARD Zin Code:		
PCP: THOMAS LEARY MD Edit PCP		
Design and the second second		
Members are enrolled in the plans listed:	Medical Dental	
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (05/04/1950 - Subscriber)	P418-01 5351-00	
BETTY JEAN SYOBODA-HIGGINS (02/03/1955) RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (03/10/1982)	P418-01 5351-00 P418-01 5351-00	
BETTY JEAN HIGGINS (06/22/1990)	P418-01 5351-00	
WILLIAM HEARST HIGGINS (03/12/2002)	P418-01	
Other Insurance / Coordination of Benefits (COB)		
	Other Medical Other Dental	
BETTY JEAN SYOBODA-HIGGINS	NO NO	
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS	No No	
BETTY JEAN HIGGINS	No No	
TILLIAN REAKST HIGGINS	NO NO	
The second and a second state of the second state of	DE 6- WILLIAM UEADET PRODUCE	
O Yes, paperwork has been submitted	US IOF WILLIAM HEARST HIGGINS?	
No, paperwork has not been submitted		
C Delete (Do not enroll)		
Submit Enrollment		
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer P418 S Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights	<u>Summary Reports Reset Subscriber</u> s Reserved.	
Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Insurance Company	Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits	
Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Te	rms of Use	
	·····	-
4) 60		·
<u>ମ</u>	Eccal intranet	11.

Add Dependent Confirmation page, with paperwork question For more details on the <u>Confirmation</u> page, see page 84. <u>Click to return to the Table of Contents</u>



TO START OVER OR CANCEL AN ENROLLMENT OR NEW DEPENDENT

If you realize that you made a mistake during the enrollment process on the **New Enrollment** and **Add Dependent** pages, you can start over. The **Reset Subscriber** function allows you to delete the data in the suspense database the same day that the error occurred. You then have to start over to enter the corrected data. Keep in mind that *all data for the day for the particular subscriber will be erased*. (See <u>Reset</u> <u>Subscriber Function</u>, below, for directions.)

Reset Subscriber Function

Once the **Submit** button has been clicked on the **Eligibility and Qualifying Event** page for either New Enrollment or Add Dependent, the data is saved temporarily in a "suspense" database. If you realize that you made a mistake during the enrollment process on the **New Enrollment** or **Add Dependent** pages, you can start over. The **Reset Subscriber** function allows you to delete the data in the suspense database the same day that the error occurred, *provided that an ODS internal user has not also made changes on the same day*. After resetting the subscriber, to enter the corrected data, you have to start over. All data for the day for the particular subscriber that was entered before resetting is erased. See the process below.

If you and an ODS internal user have made changes on the same day, when you click **Reset Subscriber**, you will receive the message **Changes cannot be undone. More than one user has made changes to this family's data. Please click 'Cancel' to return to the main menu.** When you return to the Main Menu, it will display another message: **Data has been kept for the requested subscriber. (ID=XXXXXXX).** You may be able to correct the error or errors by making changes through Main Menu functions or through the **edit** links on the **Confirmation** page.

If you make an error and cannot eliminate it, by using **Reset Subscriber**, or correct it, call your B&E Specialist for assistance.

In the footer of each page between the Eligibility and Qualifying Event page and the **Confirmation** page, is a **Reset Subscriber** link.

<u>Return to Main Menu | Employer Summary | Employer P418 Summary | Reports | Reset Subscriber</u> Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company

Contact Us | Change Password | Log Off | Help | Privacy | Terms of Use

The Reset Subscriber link at the foot of most pages

1. Click Reset Subscriber. The Reset Subscriber page opens.



🕘 Reset Subs	criber - Micro	soft Internet Explorer			
File Edit	View Favorite	es Tools Help			11 A
🗘 Back 👻	⇒ - 🛞 🕅	중 Search 🖓 Favor	ites 🔇 History	B-37.	Links 🙆 Wet »
 Address 🙆 H	ttp://www.odsci	mpapies.com/eb/Eproll			
]		Shipanias com y appendia			
					<u></u>
and	EMPLO	OYER ONLINE	SERVICE	ES	
ODS					
		Main Menu 🛛 Employe	r Summary	Member Handboo	k Contact U
The followin	g pages have	changed and have not be	en written to th	e main frame. If yo	ou wish to
undo all cha	nges made or	these pages, click the "F	Reset Subscribe	r" button on the bol	ttom of the
page, Rese t	ting a subsci	riber cannot be undon	е.		
Subscriber	ID: 3456789	01			
User ID	Page	Date	Group Number	Status	Passed Edits
holderj2	CARD	08/14/2003 3:51 PM	P418-01	Add Dependent	Yes
holderj2	TERM	08/14/2003 3:51 PM	P418-01	Add Dependent	Yes
holderj2	OVERAGE	08/14/2003 10:00 AM	P418-01	Add Dependent	Yes
holderj2	DEMOG	08/14/2003 9:58 AM	P418-01	Add Dependent	Yes
holderj2	ELIG	08/14/2003 9:45 AM	P418-01	Add Dependent	Yes
holderj2	ELIG	08/14/2003 9:43 AM	P418-01	Add Dependent	Yes
Reset S	ubscriber	Cancel			
Return to M	ain Menu I Em	plover Summary Repo	rts		
Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved.					
Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists					
benenis filsulance Compdity					
<u>Contact Us</u>	Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use				
•	<u>م</u>				
A Done					
E Done					

The Reset Subscriber page

If you click **Reset Subscriber**, *all* of the data listed will be erased, and *the deletion cannot be undone*. This is an all-or-nothing function.

Note: You can correct individual errors you find in the **Confirmation** page by clicking the **Edit** links to return to the pages where the errors occurred.

- 2. Verify that you do want to delete all changes you have made for the subscriber that day. If not, click **Cancel**.
- 3. If you are certain you do want to delete all changes you have made for the subscriber that day, click **Reset Subscriber**.

If you are the only user to have made changes that day, you will be returned to the Main Menu. A message will state **Data has been reset for the requested subscriber**. You can begin again if you wish.



ODS	EMPI	LOYER O	NLINE SERVIC	ES
		Main Menu	Employer Summary	Member Handbook
Data has been reset for the requested subscriber. (ID = 345678901)				
1. Enter Su	bscriber I	D		
Subscrib (or <u>sean</u>	er ID 📗	criber by name)	(no dashes)	

Reset Subscriber confirmation message

Return to Table of Contents



TO CHANGE AN ADDRESS AND/OR SUBSCRIBER DEMOGRAPHICS

Main Menu

- 1. In Section One, enter the **Subscriber ID**.
- 2. Select the **Change Address & Personal Information** option button in the **Changes** section.
- 3. Click Go to open the Address & Personal Information page

Address & Personal Information Page

Any address changes or updates to the subscriber's telephone number or email address can be made on the **Address & Personal Information** page.

Address updates should only be made to electronic file groups who do not send addresses. To identify whether a group is an electronic file group, at the top of the **Address & Personal Information** page is a shaded header with the subscriber's name, ID number, and group number. Below the subscriber information there are five different statements, depending upon the group setup.

Statement	Effect
"ODS Administers Eligibility Rules"	Ok to update address and PCP changes
"Group Administers Eligibility Rules"	Ok to update address and PCP changes
"Group Administers Eligibility Rules. Electronic File Group, changes will be overwritten by next file."	Do not update address or PCP changes
"Group Administers Eligibility Rules. Electronic File Group, changes will be overwritten by next file with the exception of address changes."	Ok to update address only.
"Group Administers Eligibility Rules. Electronic File Group, changes will be overwritten by next file with the exception of PCP changes."	Ok to update PCP changes only.



Subscriber Section

In the **Subscriber** section of the **Enroll Members** page, you can update the following data:

- Subscriber's first name
- Subscriber's middle name
- Subscriber's last name
- Subscriber's date of birth
- Subscriber's gender

Note: Social Security number changes or corrections are made manually by ODS.

Demographics for Subscriber Section

In the **Demographics for Subscriber** section of the **Enroll Members** page, you can update the following data:

- Address line 1
- Address line 2
- City
- State
- Zip Code
- Country
- Subscriber's telephone number
- Subscriber's email address

Foreign Addresses Section

Enter the Address; then complete the following listed below.

- In the **City** text box, enter the subscriber's foreign city.
- In the State drop-down box, click Outside of the US or Canada. If the address is in Canada, select the correct Province from the drop-down box.
- In the **Zip Code** text box, enter the foreign zip code. If the country does not use zip codes, enter the two-digit country code found in the **Country** drop-down box, in parentheses.
- In the **Country** text box, select the appropriate country.
- When the foreign address has been entered, continue with the enrollment.

Military Addresses Section

- Enter the Address; then complete the following listed below.
- In the **City** text box, enter the city listed (usually "APO").
- In the State drop-down box, click the correct Armed Forces PO.

Americas — AA Africa, Canada, or Europe — AE Pacific — AP



- In the Zip Code text box, enter the zip code. Military addresses have their own zip codes.
- In the Country text box, select "United States."
- When the military address has been entered, continue with the enrollment. Enter the two-digit country code found in the Country drop-down box, in parentheses.

Dependents Section

In the **Dependents** section of the **Enroll Members** page, you can update the following data:

Note: It is important to remember that this is for updating *existing* dependent information only.

- Dependent's middle name
- Dependent's last name
- Dependent's Student Status (if eligibility is administered by the employer)

Any changes to correct the dependent's first name, gender, or relationship must be done manually by ODS.

Ordering an ID card

To order a card on the **Enroll Members** page, select the appropriate check box for medical and/or dental in the **Request New ID Card(s)** section.

When Finished

1. Click **Submit Changes** at the bottom of the page.

Click to return to Table of Contents



TO FIND A SUBSCRIBER

1. On the **Main Menu**, click the **Search for Subscriber by Name** link, in the upper right-hand corner. The **Subscriber Search** page opens.

🚰 Subscriber Search - Microsoft Internet	Explorer		
File Edit View Favorites Tools Hel	p		
🖙 Back 🔹 🔿 👻 🙆 🕼 📿 Searc	h 📓 Favorites 🔇 History	- ₿- ∌ ฮ -]	Links 🔌 Web En 꽏
Address 🙋 http://www.odscompanies.com/el	p/Enroll		▼ ∂ 60
			_
ODS EMPLOYER O	NLINE SERVIC	ES	
Main Menu	Employer Summary	Member Handbook	Contact Us
Subscriber Searc	h		
Enter search inform	ation and press Go.		
Last N	ame*:		
First Nam First Nam Birth Date	Birth date forma	t is mm/dd/yyyy) Go	
*required field			
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Reports Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company			
Contact Us Change Password Log O	f <u>Help</u> <u>Privacy</u> <u>Term</u>	s of Use	
•			<u> </u>
Ø)		🛛 🔂 Loca	l intranet //

Subscriber Search page

- 2. In the **Last Name** text box, enter the subscriber's last name.
- 3. In the drop-down box, choose **First Name** or **Birth Date** and then enter the appropriate name or date in the text box.
- 4. Click Go. The Subscriber Search Results page opens.



🧉 Sub	scriber Search Resu	lts - Microsoft In	ternet Explorer					. 🗆 ×
File	Edit View Favori	tes Tools Help						11
4⊐ B	ack 🔹 🔿 👻 🙋	🖧 🍳 Search	🛛 🗽 Favorites 🛛	History ဩ.▼	3 3	▼ Lir	nks 🔌 Web Enrol	I Prod »
Addre	ss 🙋 http://www.ods	companies.com/eb	/Enroll				<u> </u>	@Go
								-
	EMPL	OYER OI	NLINE SER	VICES				
		Main Menu	Employer Summ	ary Memb	er Hand	lbook	Contact Us	ODS
Sub	scriber Search Re	sults						
Sear	CHIOF Last Name: r	IIGGINS						
	Name	Birth Date	Subscriber ID	City	Zip	Group #	Division Nam	ie –
0	PETE HIGGINS	05/25/1952	546832776	PORTLAND	97224	9046 00	POETS CO-OP	
٥	RALPH HIGGINS	01/12/1970	234567890	CLACKAMAS	97015	P418 01	UNION	
0	RON HIGGINS	02/01/1954	003422598	PORTLAND	97321	0505 08	PERSIANS INC	:
0	SCOTT HIGGINS	10/03/1969	540158793	CHESTER	97214	9380 03	REPRO INC	
0	SEAN HIGGINS	05/06/1950	544344126	MILL CREEK	98012	9300 00	US BASIC	
0	SEAN HIGGINS	07/20/1934	030264682	ALBANY	97203	2601 03	PACIFIC INC	
0	SHANNON HIGGINS	S 05/20/1979	491503259	PORTLAND	05143	P109 01	PACIFIC NORT	гн
	Go							
M	ore Results							
Cop	<u>irn to Main Menu E</u> yright © 1996-2003	<u>mployer Summa</u> Health Services	Group, Inc. All Rig	ghts Reserved.				
Insu Insu	rance products prov rance Company	laed by Oregon	Dental Service, O	US Health Plan	inc., ar	na Dentist	is benefits	
Con	tact Us <u>Change Pa</u>	ssword Log Off	f <u>Help</u> <u>Privacy</u>	Terms of Use				
•								•
e)							Local intranet	

Subscriber Search Results page

- 5. If a number of subscribers are listed, review the search criteria in the upper left of the page. If there are more than 50 subscribers listed, click **More Results** to see the next page. If the search criteria are correct, find the correct subscriber by verifying the **Name**, **Birth Date**, **Subscriber ID**, **City**, **Zip**, **Group #**, and **Division Name**.
- 6. Select the option button for the correct subscriber.
- 7. Click **Go**. This will return you to the Main Menu.

Click to return to Table of Contents



TO ASSIGN OR CHANGE A PRIMARY CARE PHYSICIAN (PCP), IF APPLICABLE TO YOUR PLAN

Main Menu

- 1. In Section 1, enter the subscriber's ID in the **Subscriber ID** text box.
- 2. In Section 2, select the Change Primary Care Physician (PCP) option button in the Changes section.
- 3. Click Go to open the Primary Care Physician page.

Primary Care Physician Page

Note: For ppoNEXT PCP assignment, refer to <u>**To Assign a**</u> **ppoNEXT Provider**, on page 36.

- 1. Review the PCP history at the top of the page to verify the data that you are updating/changing.
- 2. In section one of the **Assign PCP** section, enter the PCP's Last Name.
- 3. Commonly the PCP Last Name will be entered.

TIP: If the exact spelling is unknown, try entering the first three for four characters of the last name.

- 4. Under **Assign this PCP to:** select which family members the provider will be assigned to. You can select the **All Members** checkbox when appropriate.
- 5. Under **Fill in the begin date**, enter the effective date for the new provider. (Normally the effective date will be first of the following month)
- 6. The Medical ID card request box will be selected automatically to order a new ID card. If you do not want a new card, uncheck the checkbox.
- 7. Click Find PCP. The PCP Search Results page opens.

PCP Search Results Page

- 1. Select the correct provider.
- 2. If none of the PCP's on the **Search Results** page match the PCP name in the enrollment application, check the search criteria at the top left hand side of the page. If the information was entered incorrectly, click **Search Again** to start over.
- 3. If the Search criteria are correct and still no providers are found to match the application, then select the **Unassigned** button at the bottom of the **Search Results** page. Click **OK** to return to the **Primary Care Physician** page.



For more details on the PCP Search Results page, see page 81.

On Return to the Primary Care Physician Page

- 1. Review the new PCP history at the top of the page to verify the updated PCP data that you entered.
- 2. Click **Return to Main Menu**, if you have completed all of the PCP assignments for a family. If there are additional PCP updates still to complete, click **Assign Additional PCP's**. Repeat the steps above for each PCP.

For more details on the Primary Care Physician page, see page 78

Click to return to Table of Contents

To Assign a ppoNEXT Provider

Assigning PCP's for ppoNEXT is different from other PCP assignment because of the large number of providers who access the ppoNEXT web site nationwide and the difficulty of loading, searching, and maintaining a database of this size. The intent of the page is to allow the user the ability to find a ppoNEXT provider and to submit the provider's information to the appropriate ODS departments.

Once the data is submitted, an email is generated to the Web Administrator to verify whether or not the PCP exists. If the provider exists in ClaimFacts, the Web Administrator will assign the PCP manually, as well as order cards if they are requested. If the provider does not exist, then Professional Relations is notified for Tax ID assignment, and the Web Administrator will manually assign and order cards if they are requested. The process can take as little as one business day if submitted prior to 3 pm.



🎒 Primary Ca	are Physician (PCP) - Microsoft Internet Explorer
File Edit	View Favorites Tools Help
🔤 🗘 Back 🔻	🔿 🗸 🙆 🖄 🔞 Search 🔝 Favorites 🤇 History 🛛 🖏 🚽 🚽 🚽 🚽 👘 🖉 Web Enroll Prod
Address 🧧	http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll
ODS	EIVIPLOTER OINLINE SERVICES
	Main Menu Employer Summary Member Handbook Contact Us ODS
	Primary Care Physician (PCP)
	Subscriber RALPH Group
	Subscriber ID: 567890123 Group #: P418-01
	ODS administers eligibility rules.
Enter inform members h	mation in the Search for PCP section, then click 'Find PCP' to proceed with PCP search. Once all ave PCPs, click 'Continue' to go to the confirmation page.
Assign PC	p
1 500	reb for a BCB on the problem web site
I. Sear	ran for a PCP on the <u>ppowext web site</u> .
2. Ente	r then name and address of your selected PCP:
First	t Name*: Last Name*:
A 4	\ddress*:
	City*: State*: ALABAMA (AL)
3. Assi	an this PCP to:
	All members.
	- or -
	RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (02/03/1955 - Subscriber)
	BETTY JEAN SVOBODA-HIGGINS (02/03/1955)
	RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (02/10/1983)
	BETTY JEAN HIGGINS (06/22/1990)
Assign P	PCP
* Required	field
<u>Return to N</u> Copyright (Insurance Insurance	Main Menu Employer Summary Employer P418 Summary Reports Reset Subscriber © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Company
Contact Us	Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use
1	
Done	Contract Con

Special PCP Page for assigning a ppoNEXT Provider

- 1. Review the PCP history at the top of the page, if any, to verify the data you entered.
- 2. Click the **ppoNEXT web site** link to view the external web site. (This opens a new browser page.)



🚳 Find a Doctor - Ste	p One - Microsoft Internet Explorer
File Edit View	Favorites Tools Help
🗕 🔶 Back 👻 🔿 👻 🌘	🕽 🕅 🚮 🔞 Search 📷 Favorites 🎲 History 🖏 - 🛃 🚽 🚽 🗸 🔸 Links 🙆 Web Enroll Production 💦 👋
Address 🙋 http://ww	w.pponext.com/search/emgroup_provider_search.asp?source=1
design & build	Home About Us Products & Services Newsroom FAQs
	Patient Provider ► Client
	Find a Doctor or Print a Directory
Find a Doctor or	
Print a Directory	step 1: Identify your employer group or other health benefit plan sponsor, so our find a Doctor database may allow you to search for the specific physicians and facilities available to you and your family out of
Check Your Submitted Claim	ppoNEXT's entire national managed care network.
Status	Step 2: Search for physicians and facilities by city, state or zip code, or perform a more detailed search
Patient FAQ	by provider name or specialty.
	Step 3: Review your results online or download a printable directory of your results.
	Step 1: From whom do you receive your health benefits?
	Why am I being asked this question?
	My Employer:
	Enter Company Name:
	(Partial names give better results: <u>Examples</u>)
	A City or County Government:
	(Partial names give better results: <u>Example</u>)
	My Union or other Latt Hartley plan:
	(Partial names give better results: <u>Example</u>)
	A Medical Discount Card Program: 🤓
	NEXT
	Englander (Control United States and States
	Employment Contact Us Privacy Policy & HIPAA Site Map
Copyright © 2002 pp	ONEXT, Inc. All rights reserved. Powered by <u>Virtualab, Inc.</u>
Ø)	

ppoNEXT Web Page

- 3. Answer the questions and follow the instructions to search for a provider. You will need to know the Group Name of the group in which the subscriber is currently active, as well as the state in which the subscriber lives.
- 4. Once you find the PCP, go back to the Employer Online Services page and, in Section 1, enter the first and last name of the provider, the street address, city, and state.
- 5. Under **Select who to assign this PCP to**, select which family members are to be assigned to this ppoNEXT provider. You can select the **All Members** checkbox when appropriate.
- 6. Under **Fill in the Dates**, enter the effective date of the new ppoNEXT provider in the **Begin Date** text box.



- 7. The Medical ID card request box will be selected by default to order a new ID card. If a card is not needed, uncheck the checkbox.
- 8. Click Submit.

Click to return to Table of Contents



TO REQUEST ID CARD(S)

The identification card is very important to members. It identifies them and their family members as having coverage through ODS.

Main Menu

- 1. In Section 1, enter the subscriber's ID number in the **Subscriber ID** text box.
- 2. In Section 2, select the **Request ID Card** option button in the **Changes** section.
- 3. Click Go to open the Request ID Card(s) page.

Request ID Card(s) Page

- 1. Click the applicable selection, to order the subscriber's ID cards.
- 2. Click Submit Request.


🚰 Request ID Card(s) - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help	<u>11</u>
📙 🖙 Back 🔹 🤿 🖌 🙆 🖓 🖓 Search 🙀 Favorites 🛛 🖓 History 🛛 🛃 🚽 🚍 🚽	Links 🤌
Address 🙋 http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll	▼ 🔗 Go
	_
EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES	
Main Menu Employer Summary Member Handho	ok Conta
	ok Conta
Request ID Card(s)	
Subscriber Name: RALPH HIGGINS Group Name: UNION	
Subscriber ID: 345678901 Group #: P418-01	
Group administers eligibility rules.	
Request new ID card(s) for RALPH HIGGINS	
Medical	
🔽 Dental	
Submit Request	
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer P418 Summary Reports	
Reset Subscriber	
Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and I	Dentists
Benefits Insurance Company	
Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use	-
🖉 Done 🗮 Local in	tranet //

Request ID Cards Page

Canceling an ID Card Request

- 1. In Section 1, enter the subscriber's ID number in the **Subscriber ID** text box.
- 2. In Section 2, select the **Request ID Card** option button in the **Changes** section.
- 3. Click Go to open the Request ID Card(s) page.
- 4. On the **Request ID Card(s)** page, deselect the option button for medical and/or dental, whichever applies.
- 5. Click Submit Request.

Requesting multiple ID cards (more than one set)

Upon enrollment, each employee will receive two ID cards. One is for the employee; the second is for any covered dependents. If extra cards are needed, contact your Billing and Eligibility Specialist.



TO TERMINATE ELIGIBILITY AND COVERAGE

Main Menu

- 1. In Section 1, enter the subscriber's ID number in the **Subscriber ID** text box.
- 2. In Section 2, select the **Terminate Eligibility & Coverage** option button in the **Changes** section.
- 3. Click **Go** to open the **Terminate Eligibility and Coverage** page.

🎒 Terminate	Eligibility &	: Coverage - Micro	soft Internet E	kplorer				_ 🗆 🗡
File Edit	View Favo	orites Tools Help)					
⇔ Back •	$\Rightarrow \cdot \otimes$	한 🔏 😡 Search	n 💽 Favorites	History	B- 🥑 🛛	I - E	🛛 Links 🧧	Web Enroll Prod »
Address 🤌	http://www.o	dscompanies.com/eb)/Enroll					▼ 🖓 Go
								<u> </u>
ODC	EMP	LOYER OI	NLINE SI	ERVICE	ES			
		Main Menu	Employer Si	Immary	Member H	andhook	Contar	* IIs 0D5
		Ham Hond	Employer of	ininiti,	Hember H	anabook	Contat	
		Termir	nate Eligib	ilitv & C	overade	Ş		
	Subscrib	er Name: RALPH	HIGGINS	Group Na	me: UNION	١		
	Subs	criber ID: 34567	8901	Grou	p#: P418-	01		
		Gr	oup administer	rs eligibility	rules.			
		for an individual	fill in the date			ما ماممران	which are:-	
to terminate	e coverage e. To termir	tor an individual, hate coverage for	an entire famil	y, complete	only the inf	ormation	in the "All	Members"
row. All field	ds marked (with * are require	d.					
1. New Ca	rrier / Othe	r Coverage 🚽 *	and event date	10/15/2	003 * (Dat	e should	be after 06	/01/2003)
2. Select w	ho to termin	nate:*		Sel	ect coverag	e to termi	nate:	
011 00					Medical	Dent	al	
- or -	nbers							
RALPH	THEOPHILU	IS HIGGINS (05/0	4/1950 - Subsi	criber)				
BETTY.	JEAN SVOB	ODA-HIGGINS (0	2/03/1955)					
RUPER	T THEOPHIL	US HIGGINS (03/	/10/1982)		v	V		
BETTY.	JEAN HIGG	INS (06/22/1990)						
WILLIA	M HEARST	HIGGINS (03/12/	2002)					
3. Please vi	erify if an II	D card is needed:						
🗌 Medic	al							
🗖 Denta	al							
Submit	Changes							
* Required	field							
Return to M Copyright (Insurance (Insurance (<u>tain Menu</u> © 1996-200 products pro Company	Employer Summ 3 Health Services ovided by Oregon	ary <u>Employer</u> Group, Inc. Al Dental Service	<u>P418 Sumr</u> II Rights Res e, ODS Hea	<u>nary Repo</u> served. Ith Plan Inc.	<u>rts</u> <u>Rese</u> , and Den	<u>t Subscrib</u> tists Benef	er its
Contact Us	Change F	assword Log Of	f <u>Help</u> <u>Priva</u>	<u>cγ Terms</u>	of Use			
1								▼
Done 🖉							Local int	ranet

The Terminate Eligibility and Coverage Page



Terminate Eligibility and Coverage Page

- 4. In Section 1 of the **Terminate Eligibility and Coverage** page, select a termination event from the drop-down box. The choices are:
 - Death
 - > Strike
 - > Termination of Employment
 - Termination of Benefits
 - Gross Misconduct
 - > New Carrier / Other Coverage
 - Ineligible Dependent
- 5. Enter the event date in the **Event Date** text box.
- 6. Under **Select who to terminate**, click **All Members**, if terminating the entire family. If terminating a member of the family, select the **Medical** and/or **Dental** checkbox next to his or her name.
- 7. Under **Please verify if an ID card is needed**, if you would like a new card, leave the checkboxes checked. If you do not want an ID card, simply deselect the checkbox for medical and/or dental.
- 8. Click Submit Changes.
- A warning message will appear, indicating that "The requested person(s) will be termed MM/DD/YY." Click OK if the termination date is correct. If the termination date is incorrect, click Cancel and correct the date in the Event Date text box.

Ending Coverage

- In Section 1 of the Terminate Eligibility & Coverage page, select Termination of Benefits from the drop-down box as the termination event.
- 2. Enter the event date in the Event Date text box.
- 3. Under Select who to terminate, select either the Medical or the Dental checkbox, or both, next to the family member whose coverage is to be terminated. If terminating all members' medical or dental coverage, select the All Members checkbox for the coverage that will be ending.
- 4. Under **Please verify if an ID card is needed**, if you would like a new card, leave the checkboxes checked. If you do not want an ID card, simply deselect the applicable checkbox.
- 5. Click Submit Changes.
- 6. A warning message will appear indicating that "**The requested person(s) will be termed MM/DD/YY**." If the termination date is correct, click **OK**. If the term date is incorrect, click **Cancel** and correct the date in the event date box.



Select who to terminate:*	Select coverage to t	erminate:
	Medical	Dental
All Members		
- or -		
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (05/04/1950 -	- Subscriber) 🗌	
BETTY JEAN SVOBODA-HIGGINS (02/03/19	55) 🗆	
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (03/10/1982	:) 🔽	~
BETTY JEAN HIGGINS (06/22/1990)		
WILLIAM HEARST HIGGINS (03/12/2002)		



7. When the termination is completed, Employer Online Services returns you to the Main Menu, with a message, **Termination Request Completed Successfully**.



Termination Warning Message

ODS	EMPL	OYER O	NLINE SERVIC	ES
		Main Menu	Employer Summary	Member Handbook
Terminatio	on request	completed su	uccessfully. (ID = 3456	578901)
1. Enter Su	bscriber II)		
Subscrib (or <u>sear</u> c	er ID	riber by name)	(no dashes)	
2. Make sel	ection and	click Go.		
A. Enrol	llment - *Fo	or New, Open E	nrollment or Division Cha	anges

Termination Request Completed Successfully



TO ADD FULL-TIME STUDENT STATUS

For groups that administer their own eligibility and have different age maximums ("stop ages") for full-time students, there is an additional student status function. When a dependent passes the normal maximum age, two things occur:

- The system generates a letter to the subscriber notifying him or her that the dependent will soon exceed the age limit for a dependent, and that, unless the dependent is a Full-Time Student or is Disabled, the dependent's coverage will be terminated at the end of his or her month of birth. The letter tells the subscriber how to certify either status for the dependent.
- 2. A Student Certification link appears next to the dependent's name on the Change Address and Personal Information page in Employer Online Services. When the subscriber provides the dependent's student information, click Student Certification to open the Student Certification form. Enter your own Name, Title, and Email Address. Based on the information provided by the subscriber, enter the data requested by the text boxes of the form:
 - > Date the dependent became a full time student
 - > Name of the College
 - > City of the College
 - > State of the College
 - > Zip Code of the College
- 3. Click **Submit.** This sends an email from the user to the ODS B&E Specialist with the data on the college.



TO SEE THE CURRENT SUBSCRIBER SUMMARY

The **Current Subscriber Summary** page contains all of a subscriber's basic information and resembles the **Confirmation** page of New Enrollment. However, the information displayed on this page is for the current date only. With the exception of the **Same day pharmacy** check-box, this page is view-only; changes cannot be made here. (Sample page on the following page.)

Main Menu

- 1. In Section 1, enter the subscriber's ID number in the **Subscriber ID** text box.
- 2. In Section 2, select the **Current Subscriber Summary of Account** option button in the **View Subscriber Information** section.
- 3. Click **Go** to open the **Eligibility and Qualifying Event** page or the **Current Summary** page, as appropriate (see 4., below).

Eligibility and Qualifying Event Page

4. If more than one group number appears, select the record that you wish to view by selecting the appropriate option button. If there is only one choice, this page will not appear.

Current Summary Page

- 5. You can review the current account summary for the subscriber and any active family members. The following sections are viewable: Subscriber Information, Subscriber Address, Dates (effective date, date of employment, and the signature date), Dependent Information, Benefits and Other Insurance / Coordination of Benefits (COB). It is important to remember that only benefits and dependents for the current date will appear on this page. Any terminated or future records will not be displayed.
- 6. Like the **Confirmation** page of new enrollment, this page will show student and disabled status for any dependents that are indicated as such.
- 7. If you are viewing the Current Summary page the same day as a member was enrolled or added, and if a newly enrolled member needs a prescription from a pharmacy immediately (before the following day), check the Same day pharmacy check-box and click Go. This activates a special email notification to the pharmacy system of the new coverage.



Current Summary As Of 08/14/2003 - Mi	crosoft Internet Ex	plorer		<u>_ ×</u>
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help				10
⇐ Back 🔹 ⇒ 🚽 🙆 👔 🚮 📿 Search	📓 Favorites 🛛 🚳 F	listory 🛛 🛃	• 🔄 🖬 •	· Links 🧃 »
Address a http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/	Enroll			▼ @Go
ODS EMPLOYER ON	ILINE SER	/ICES		
Main Menu	Employer Summa	ry Men	nber Handb	ook Conta
Current Summ	harv As Of 08	3/14/20	03	
Subscriber Name: RALPH HIG Subscriber ID: 34567890:	GINS Group Nam Group :	e: UNION #: P418-01		
Subscriber Information				
Name: RALPH THEOPHILUS HIG	GINS Birth I	Date: 05/0	4/1950 Ge	ender: MALE
Relationship: SELF	Social Securi	ty #: 9876	54321	
PCP: THOMAS LEARY MD				
Subscriber Address				
Address: 17500 SE QUALLEY	RD. Tele	ohone: 503	-657-0099)
Address 2:	Subscriber I	-mail: HIG	GINS@AOI	COM
City: CLACKAMAS	Co	ountry: UNI	TED STATI	ES (US)
State: OR				
Zip Code: 97015				
Dates				
Effective Date: 06/01/2003 : 0	6/21/2003	Signature	Date: 06/2	21/2003
Dependent Information				
Name: BETTY JEAN	Birth 02/03/19	55 Gender:	FEMALE	
Relationshin: SPOUSE	Zin			
	Code:			
PCP: TIMOTHY STRAW MD				
Name: RUPERT THEOPHILUS	Birth 03/10/19	82 Gender:	MALE	Student: Yes
HIGGINS	Date:			
Relationship: CHILD	Zip 97401			
PCP: 10HN SCOTT MD	Code:			
Name: BETTY JEAN HIGGINS	Birth 06/22/19	90 Gender:	FEMALE	
- 1.1. I	Date:			
Relationship: CHILD	Zip Code:			
PCP: THOMAS LEARY MD				
Name: WILLIAM HEARST	Birth 03/12/20	02 Gender:	MALE	
HIGGINS	Date:			
Keladoliship. WARD	Code:			
PCP: THOMAS LEARY MD				
Benefits as of 08/14/2003		Madical	Dee	tal
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (05/04/	1950 - Subscriber)	P418-01	535	1-00
BETTY JEAN SYOBODA-HIGGINS (02/0)3/1955)	P418-01	535	1-00
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (03/10)/1982)	P418-01	535	1-00
BETTY JEAN HIGGINS (06/22/1990)		P418-01	535	1-00
WILLIAM HEARST HIGGINS (03/12/20)	U2)	r418-01	535	T-00
Other Insurance / Coordination of B	enefits (COB)			
, ,		Other Med	lical Oth	er Dental
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS		No	No	
BETTY JEAN SYOBODA-HIGGINS		No	No	
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS		No	No	
BELLY JEAN HIGGINS		NO No	No	
WILLIAM NEAKST HIGGINS		NU	NO	
Same day pharmacu				
Our pharamacy system undates surviv	ht Monday - Eviden			
Check box only if pharmacy service	s are needed today	Go		
Return to Main Menu Employer Summa	ry Employer P418	Summary	Reports	
Reset Subscriber Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Insurance products provided by Oregon Recoffic Insurance Company	Group, Inc. All Righ Dental Service, OD	nts Reserve S Health Pla	d. an Inc., and	Dentists
Contact Us Change Password Log Off	Help Privacy 1	Ferms of Us	e	
	,		-	-
•				
e)			🔠 Local	intranet //

The Current Subscriber Summary As Of (date) page



TO SEE THE HISTORY OF ELIGIBILITY, PCP

No changes can be made on this page, as it is an inquiry-only page.

Note: It is very important when viewing this page to bear in mind that the *history of a subscriber is for the past 18 months only*. The dates on this page will not always reflect "true" effective dates.

	View Far	vorites	Tools I	Help	. cxpiorer						
⊨Back → =	• - @	<u>ک</u> ک	l @ Sea	arch 📾	Favorites 🖓 Histo	ry B	- 	- Lir	iks 🧟 We	b Enroll Producti	on
idress 🧔 ht	ttp://www.	.odscomp	anies.com	/eb/Enroll		., 1]			- -
,											
ODS	EMF	PLOY	/ER (ONLI	NE SERVI	CES					
		Maii	n Menu	Emp	oloyer Summary	Memb	er Handb	ook	Contact I	Us ODS Er	nployer
						_					
			Hist	ory of	f Eligibility, f	OCP as o	f 08/14	/2003			
	Sut	oscriber	Name:	RALPH H	IGGINS	Group Na	ame: UN	ION			
		Subscri	Der ID:	343070	901	Grou	ip#:P4	10-01			
iroup and I	Division	Histor	у*								
	Group	Divis	sion	Name		From	Date *	End	Date	Term Reaso	n
	P418	01		UNIUN		06/01	/2003				
Modics		Dont	al								
Medica		Denta	al								
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir	story fo	Denta r Divisi	al ion*		Begin Date	End Date	Plan #	Covera	ae	Relationshi	D 00A
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE	story fo th Date) OPHILUS	Denta r Divisi) HIGGIM	al ion* 15 (05/0	4/1950)	Begin Date 06/01/2003	End Date	Plan # P418-01	Covera YES	ge	Relationshi SELF	p 00A No
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN	story fo story fo th Date) OPHILUS	Denta r Divisi) HIGGIN DA-HIG	al ion* vs (05/0 GINS (0	4/1950) 2/03/195	Begin Date 06/01/2003 (5) 06/01/2003	End Date	Plan # P418-01 P418-01	Covera YES YES	ge	Relationshi SELF SPOUSE	p OOA No No
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT TH	story fo story fo th Date) ophilus svobo eophilu	Denta r Divisi) HIGGIN DA-HIG S HIGG	al ion* 45 (05/0 GINS (0 INS (03/	4/1950) 2/03/195 10/1982	Begin Date 06/01/2003 55) 06/01/2003) 06/01/2003	End Date	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01	Covera YES YES YES - S	ge TUDENT	Relationshi SELF SPOUSE CHILD	P OOA No No Yes
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT THI BETTY JEAN	story fo th Date) ophilus N SVOBO EOPHILU	Denta r Divisi HIGGIM DA-HIG S HIGG	al ion* vs (05/0 GINS (0 INS (03/ INS (03/	4/1950) 2/03/195 '10/1982)	Begin Date 06/01/2003 (5) 06/01/2003) 06/01/2003 06/01/2003	End Date	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01	Covera YES YES YES - S YES	ge TUDENT	Relationship SELF SPOUSE CHILD CHILD	P OOA No No Yes Yes
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT THI BETTY JEAN WILLIAM HE	story fo th Date) OPHILUS SVOBO EOPHILU HIGGIN EARST HI	Denta r Divisi HIGGIN DA-HIG S HIGG IS (06/2 IGGINS	al ion* 4S (05/0 GINS (0 INS (03/ 2/1990) (03/12/2	4/1950) 2/03/195 '10/1982 2002)	Begin Date 06/01/2003 (5) 06/01/2003) 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/21/2003	End Date	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01	Covera YES YES YES - S YES YES	ge TUDENT	Relationship SELF SPOUSE CHILD CHILD WARD	P OOA No No Yes Yes Yes
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT THI BETTY JEAN WILLIAM HE	story fo th Date) ophilus N SVOBO EOPHILU N HIGGIN EARST HI	Denta r Divisi HIGGIM DA-HIG S HIGG S HIGG S (06/2 IGGINS	al ion* VS (05/0 GINS (0 INS (03/ 2/1990) (03/12/:	4/1950) 2/03/195 '10/1982] 2002)	Begin Date 06/01/2003 5) 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/21/2003	End Date	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01	Covera YES YES YES - S YES YES	ge TUDENT	Relationshi SELF SPOUSE CHILD CHILD WARD	P OOA No Yes Yes Yes
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT THI BETTY JEAN WILLIAM HE PCP Histor Name	story fo th Date OPHILUS OPHILUS SVOBO EOPHILU EOPHILU HIGGIN EARST HI	Denta r Divisi HIGGIM DA-HIG S HIGG IS (06/2 IGGINS	al ion* VS (05/0 GINS (03/ INS (03/ 12/1990) (03/12/	4/1950) 2/03/195 (10/1982) 2002)	Begin Date 06/01/2003 5) 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/21/2003 Begin Date	End Date	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 PCP	Covera YES YES - S YES - YES YES	ge TUDENT	Relationshi SELF SPOUSE CHILD CHILD WARD	P OOA No Yes Yes Yes
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT THI BETTY JEAN WILLIAM HE PCP Histor Name RALPH HIG	story fo th Date; ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus ophilus	Denta r Divisi HIGGIM DA-HIG S HIGG S (06/2 IGGINS	al ion* VS (05/0 GINS (0 INS (03/ 2/1990) (03/12/	4/1950) 2/03/195 (10/1982) 2002)	Begin Date 06/01/2003 5) 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 Begin Date 06/01/2003	End Date End Date I	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 FHOMAS	Covera YES YES - S YES - S YES YES	ge TUDENT	Relationshi SELF SPOUSE CHILD CHILD WARD	P OOA No Yes Yes Yes
Medica Benefit Hi: Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT THI BETTY JEAN WILLIAM HE PCP Histor Name RALPH HIGG BETTY SVO	story fo th Date; ophilus N SVOBO EOPHILU N HIGGIN EARST HI FY GINS BODA-HI	Denta r Divisi HIGGIN DA-HIG S HIGG S (06/2 IGGINS	al ion* SINS (05/0 GINS (03/ INS (03/ 12/1990) (03/12/	4/1950) 2/03/195 '10/1982] 2002)	Begin Date 06/01/2003 5) 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/21/2003 Begin Date 06/01/2003 06/01/2003	End Date End Date I	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 PCP FHOMAS FIMOTHY	Covera YES YES - S YES YES YES	ge TUDENT	Relationshi SELF SPOUSE CHILD CHILD WARD	P OOA No Yes Yes Yes
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT THI BETTY JEAN WILLIAM HE PCP Histor Name RALPH HIG BETTY SVO RUPERT HIG	story fo th Date ophilus N SVOBO EOPHILUS N HIGGIN EARST HI GINS BODA-HI GGINS	Denta r Divisi HIGGIN DA-HIG S HIGG S HIGG S (06/2 IGGINS	al ion* 4S (05/0 GINS (0 INS (03/ 2/1990) (03/12/	4/1950) 2/03/195 '10/1982] 2002)	Begin Date 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003	End Date End Date I	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 PCP FHOMAS FIMOTHY DOHN SC	Covera YES YES YES YES YES LEARY M STRAW	ge TUDENT D MD	Relationshi SELF SPOUSE CHILD CHILD WARD	P OOA No Yes Yes Yes
Medica Benefit His Name (Bir RALPH THE BETTY JEAN RUPERT THI BETTY JEAN WILLIAM HE PCP Histor Name RALPH HIG BETTY SVO RUPERT HIG BETTY HIG	story fo th Date ophilus N SVOBO EOPHILUS N HIGGIN EARST HI GINS GINS GINS	Denta r Divisi HIGGIN DA-HIG S HIGG S HIGG S (06/2 IGGINS	al ion* VS (05/0 GINS (0 INS (03/ 2/1990) (03/12/	4/1950) 2/03/195 10/1982 2002)	Begin Date 06/01/2003 5) 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003 06/01/2003	End Date End Date I	Plan # P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 P418-01 PCP FHOMAS FIMOTHY JOHN SC FHOMAS	Covera YES YES YES YES YES LEARY M STRAW OTT MD LEARY M	ge TUDENT	Relationshi SELF SPOUSE CHILD CHILD WARD	P OOA No Yes Yes Yes

The History of Eligibility page

Main Menu

- 1. In Section 1, enter the subscriber's ID number in the **Subscriber ID** text box.
- 2. In Section 2, select the **History of Eligibility, PCP** option button in the **View Subscriber Information** section.



3. Click Go to go to the History of Eligibility & PCP page.

History of Eligibility & PCP

• The Group and Division History is at the top of this page. If the subscriber has been enrolled within the past 18 months with any group or division, each record appears in this section. The group/division with **displayed** next to the Group number will be the view of the page. To view history for a different group or division, click the blue **change view** link for to the appropriate group and division record. The **Begin Date**, **End Date**, and **Term Reason** will be next to each group and division record.

Note: The **Begin Date** is not always the true effective date, as history is limited to the past 18 months. Example: Today's date is 9/15/03; if the subscriber's original effective date were 01/01/1990, the date appearing in the **Begin Date** column would be 4/1/02 (today's date less 18 months).

- Below the **Group and Division History** are tabs that depend on what coverage the subscriber has. You can view the benefit history by clicking the appropriate coverage tab.
- On each coverage tab
 - The Name column lists the subscriber and any dependents (active and terminated). Each member's birth date is in parentheses next to the member's name.
 - The Begin Date column displays the effective date of coverage.
 - The End Date column lists the termination date, if any, for each member.
 - The Coverage column displays Yes, Yes Student, Yes Disabled, No, and Future in green, red, and blue type, respectively. This column calculates as of today's date.
 - The Relationship column displays the relationship description.
 - The OOA (Out Of network Area.) column displays Yes or No to indicate whether the member is out of the network area.
- The PCP History appears on all groups that have PCP requirements.
 - The name of the subscriber and all dependents (active and terminated) are in the Name column.
 - **Begin Date** is the effective date of the PCP.
 - The End Date column lists the termination date of the PCP record, when applicable.
 - > The **PCP** column displays the Provider's full name.



TO VIEW LETTERS

Main Menu

- 1. In Section 1 of the Main Menu, enter the subscriber's ID number in the **Subscriber ID** text box.
- 2. In Section 2, select the Letters option button in the View Account Information section.
- 3. Click **Go** to open the **Eligibility and Qualifying Event** page (see 4., below).

Eligibility and Qualifying Event Page

4. If more than one group number appears, select the record that you wish to view by selecting the appropriate option button. If there is only once choice, this page will not appear.

Letters Sent (view only, no action needed.)

If any letters have been mailed, for example, if a student letter was generated, a note will appear here.



TO COMPLETE AN INCOMPLETE PARTIAL ENROLLMENT

An "Incomplete Partial" is an enrollment where some family members, but not all, are processed and enrolled in GroupFacts. One or more dependents are NOT enrolled until required paperwork is received and noted. When an enrollment is an incomplete partial, this is noted on the Main Menu after the enrollment has been submitted.

Note: Members of groups that administer their own eligibility are not required by ODS to submit paperwork, and they are enrolled without being considered incomplete partials. Groups that administer their own eligibility can disregard this section, including the *Paperwork Required* section, below.

Paperwork Required

Domestic partner

From most groups, ODS requires an "Affidavit of Domestic Partnership." ODS provides these forms to groups that have Domestic Partner options.

Ward

ODS requires a copy of Guardianship papers.

Disabled Dependent

ODS requires a completed "Medical Consultation Form."

Process

When a Group Administrator submits an Incomplete Partial enrollment, he or she requests the subscriber to submit the paperwork required to complete it. The ODS Web Administrator receives a report listing Incomplete Partials. The B&E Specialist checks in with the Group Administrator in five days or less to ask the status of the paperwork request.

When the Group Administrator receives the proper paperwork, he or she proceeds in Employer Online Services via the same Main Menu selection and subsequent sequence used when originally enrolling the subscriber or other member. Using the same path triggers the proper options. In going through the Employer Online Services pages again, the information will not have to be re-entered, although it can be edited if appropriate; clicking **Continue** at the foot of each page will lead to the opportunity to select **Yes, paperwork has been submitted**. This permits the member to be enrolled without delay.



Has a court order of guardianship been forwarded to ODS for WILLIAM HEARST HIGGINS?

- $\ensuremath{\mathfrak{S}}$ Yes, paperwork has been submitted
- C No, paperwork has not been submitted
- C Delete (Do not enroll)

Yes, paperwork has been submitted option button



PRINCIPAL PAGES AND FUNCTIONS

Eligibility and Qualifying Event page

The view of the **Eligibility and Qualifying Event** page will vary based on the enrollment scenario and whether or not the subscriber has been active with an ODS group within the past 18 months.

🍯 Eligibility a	and Qualifying Event - Microsoft Internet Explorer	_ 🗆 ×
File Edit	View Favorites Tools Help	<u>11</u>
🚽 🗘 Back 👻	🔿 🗸 🙆 🚰 🥘 Search 📷 Favorites 🕉 History 🛛 🖏 🎒 🗹 🔹 🌖	Links 🤌 W 🎽
Address 🤌	http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll	<u>▼</u> ∂Go
		
ODC	EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES	
	Main Menu Employer Summary Member Handbook	Contact
	Eligibility and Qualifying Event	
	Subscriber Name: Group Name: UNION	
	Subsciber 12, 343070501 Stodp #, P410-01	
	Group administers eligibility rules.	
All fields ma	arked with * are required.	
011	ware localization of Decretic (COD)	
Will subscri	iber or any dependent(s) have other medical or dental insurance?*	
C Medical	O Dental 🛛 Medical & Dental 💿 None 🖓 Unknown	
Eliaibility	/ Qualifying Event and Dates	
Eligibility /	Qualifying Event*: Employment	
Date	e of Employment*: 05/01/2003 (mm/dd/yyyy)	
	Event Date*: 05/01/2003 (mm/dd/yyyy)	
	Effective Date*: 06/01/2003 (mm/dd/yyyy)	
	Signature Date*: 05/01/2003 (mm/dd/yyyy)	
	3	
Continue		
Return to N	<u> Main Menu Employer Summary Employer P418 Summary Reports </u>	
Reset Subs Copyright (<u>scriber</u> © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved.	
Insurance Benefits In	products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dent surance Company	ists
Contact Us	<u>Change Password</u> <u>Log Off</u> <u>Help</u> <u>Privacy</u> <u>Terms of Use</u>	
		•
Done	Elocal intra	net //

The Eligibility and Qualifying Event page

Other Insurance / Coordination of Benefits (COB) Section

Select the appropriate option button describing what type of *other* insurance is applicable, **Medical**, **Dental**, or **Medical and**



Dental. Select **None** only if it is noted as such on the application. Select **Unknown** if COB is unclear or left blank on the application.

Note: This section does not concern the new coverage for which the subscriber is enrolling; it concerns *other insurance* the subscriber will *also* have.

Note: There is no COB for Vision or Rx plans.

Eligibility / Qualifying Event and Dates Section

- 1. Select the qualifying event that applies to the subscriber in the **Eligibility / Qualifying Event** dropdown box. The qualifying event is the "trigger" for the enrollment process to begin. The choices are:
 - Employment
 - Rehire from layoff
 - > Rehire not from layoff
 - Involuntary Coverage Loss
 - > Return from military leave
 - > Open Enrollment
 - Return from Strike

Note: For new business, select **Open Enrollment** as the Qualifying Event.

If the reason noted on the application is not a Qualifying Event listed above, the subscriber will have to wait to enroll during the next open enrollment period. Refer to ODS for exceptions to this rule. After selecting the appropriate qualifying event, enter the date the qualifying event took place in the **Event Date** text box. Enter the subscriber's date of hire in the **Date of Employment** text box. For the qualifying events **Employment** and **Rehire**, the date will be pre-populated in the **Date of Employment** text box.

2. Enter the new enrollment effective date in the **Effective Date** text box.

Note: If the group requires a waiting period after the qualifying event before coverage becomes effective, an error message will be generated if you enter a date that is before the end of the waiting period.

3. Enter the **Signature Date**. This can be found on the back of the ODS standard enrollment application in the "Signature Date" box.



Timesaver: In entering dates, you can enter only the six digits for the month (two digits), the day (two digits), and the year (last two digits). When you move to another text box, the system will convert dates in this form into its standard format (mm/dd/yyyy), adding the slashes and the first two digits of the millennium automatically.

In addition, you can use the **Tab** key to move from one text box to the next, thereby reducing switching from mouse to keyboard and back.

- 4. Click **Continue** to open the <u>Address & Personal Information</u> <u>page</u> (see next page).
- 5. To return to the New Enrollment sequence, on page 11, click <u>here</u>.



Address & Personal Information Page

🗿 Address & Personal Information - Microsoft Internet Explorer
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help
← Back ▾ ↔ ▾ 🔕 👔 🚮 Q Search 📷 Favorites 👔 History 🖏 ▾ 🎒 🛒 ▾ 🛛 Links 🖉 Web Enroll Pr »
Address 🕘 http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll
ODS EMPLOYER OINLINE SERVICES
Main Menu Employer Summary Member Handbook Contact Us O
Address & Personal Information
Subscriber Name: Group Name: UNION Subscriber ID: 345678901 Group #: P418-01
Group administers eligibility rules.
Diana fill out the form holey. Only list dependents who will be receiving equations. All fields maybed with #
are required.
Eubersikan
First Name*: Rainh Middle Name: Theonhilus Last Name*: Higgins
Relationship: Self Social Security#*: 987654321 (no dashes)
Demographics for Subscriber
Address 1*: 17500 SE Qualley Rd.
Address 2:
City*: Clackamas State*: OREGON (OR)
Zip Code*: 97015 Country*: UNITED STATES (US)
Telephone: 503-657-0099 (yyy-yyyy) E-mail: higgins@aol.com
Dependents
Apply subscriber's last name to all dependents.
First Name*: Betty Middle Les Last Sychoda-Higgins
Name: Name*: Name*: Conder#: FEMALE
Dildi Date : 02/03/1555 (mm/dd/yyyy) Gender : TEMALE •
21p Code: (if not permanently residing with subscriber)
First Mana * In Middle In Last In
First Name*: Rupert Name: Theophilus Name*: Higgins
Birth Date*: 03/10/1982 (mm/dd/yyyy) Gender*: MALE
Relationship*: CHILD
Zip Code: 97401 (if not permanently residing with subscriber)
Middle
First Name*: Betty Name: Jean Name*: Higgins
Birth Date*: 06/22/1990 (mm/dd/yyyy) Gender*: FEMALE 💌
Relationship*: CHILD
Zip Code: (if not permanently residing with subscriber)
Continue Add More Dependents
* Required held
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer P418 Summary Reports Reset Subscriber
Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service. ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits
Insurance Company
Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use
Al A

Address & Personal Information Page



Subscriber Section

- 1. Are the text boxes blank?
 - ➢ If Yes, proceed to 2, below.
 - ➢ If No, skip to 3.
- 2. Enter the subscriber's first name in the **First Name**, **Middle Name**, **Last Name**, **Birth Date** text boxes. Choose a gender from the **Gender** drop-down box (or just enter the first letter).
- 3. In the **Social Security #** text box, enter the subscriber's social security number. Go to the **Demographics for Subscriber** section. For new enrollments, skip step 4.

Note: If the subscriber has a unique ID number, you still enter the subscriber's true social security number in this text box. Do not include dashes in the social security number.

4. Verify the subscriber's first, middle, and last names. Verify the birth date, gender, and social security #. Update these text boxes as needed, per the enrollment application.

Demographics for Subscriber Section

- 1. Are the text boxes blank?
 - ➢ If Yes, proceed to 2, below.
 - ➢ If No, skip to 3.
- Enter the first line of the address in the Address 1 text box. If the subscriber has a two-line address, enter the second line in the Address 2 text box. Enter the city in the City text box. Choose the state in the State drop-down box. Enter the five-digit zip code in the Zip Code text box. The Country text box defaults to United States (US). Enter the ten-digit telephone number and the subscriber's email address, when supplied, in the Telephone and Email text boxes.

Helpful Hint: To quickly select the state in the State dropdown box, click in the drop-down box to select the current contents; then press the key for the first letter of the state name. Press it again until the state you want is selected. Tab to move to the next text box, or click in another text box, to choose the new state.

3. Verify the subscriber's address, telephone, and email. Update these text boxes, as needed, per the enrollment application.

Foreign Addresses

- Enter the address in the Address Line 1 and Address Line 2 text boxes, as applicable; then complete the following listed below.
- 2. In the **City** text box, enter the subscriber's foreign city.



- 3. In the **State** drop-down box, choose **Outside of the US or Canada**. If the address is in Canada, choose the correct Province.
- 4. In the **Zip Code** text box, enter the foreign zip code. If the country does not use zip codes, enter the two-digit country code found in the **Country** drop-down box in parentheses next to the country's name.
- 5. In the **Country** drop-down box, select the appropriate country.
- 6. When the foreign address has been entered, continue with new enrollment.

Military Addresses Section

- 1. Enter the Address; then complete the following listed below.
- 2. In the City text box, enter the city listed (usually "APO").
- 3. In the State drop-down box, click the correct Armed Forces PO.

Americas — AA Africa, Canada, or Europe — AE Pacific — AP

- 4. In the Zip Code text box, enter the zip code. Military addresses have their own zip codes.
- 5. In the Country text box, select "United States."
- 6. When the military address has been entered, continue with the enrollment. Enter the two-digit country code found in the Country drop-down box, in parentheses.

Dependents Section

- 1. Are the text boxes blank?
- If Yes, proceed to 2, below.
- If No, skip to 4.

TIMESAVER: If all dependents have the same last name, click the **Apply subscriber's last name to all dependents** checkbox prior to enrolling any family member(s). If a family member has a different last name, you can then uncheck the checkbox and change that name only.

 For each dependent, enter the First Name and the Middle Name. If it is different from the subscriber's, enter the dependent's Last Name. Enter the dependent's Birth Date. Choose the dependent's Gender.



Select 💽
Select HILD DEPENDENT OF A MINOR DEPENDENT IFE PARTNER

3. Choose the **Relationship** of the dependent to the subscriber. The choices are: **Child**, **Dependent of a Minor Dependent***, **Domestic partner***, **Spouse**, or **Ward***.

* If the relationships **Dependent of a Minor Dependent**, **Domestic partner**, or **Ward** are selected, note on the **Confirmation** page whether or not paperwork has been submitted to support those relationships. See the <u>Confirmation</u> page, on page 84 for further details.

Note: Groups that administer their own eligibility are not required to submit paperwork to ODS to support these relationships.

- 4. If a dependent is an out-of-area child, enter the zip code where the dependent resides in the **Zip Code** text box. (Out-of-area status applies to all medical non-indemnity plans.) For New Enrollment, skip to 6 or 7, below.
- 5. Verify the current dependent information, including dates of birth. If a dependent is not on the enrollment application but is listed on this page, select the **Don't enroll the above dependent** check box for the dependent who should not have coverage.
- If the subscriber has more than three dependents, click Add More Dependents to extend the form to enter additional dependents. Do this as many times as you need to.
- Click Continue, which will open the <u>Over Age Dependent</u> page, (see below and page 72) if it applies. If it does not apply, the <u>Select Coverage</u> page (see page 74) will open.
- 8. To return to the New Enrollment sequence, on page 11, click <u>here</u>.



Over Age Dependent Page

ODS	EMPLOYER	ONLINE SERVIC	ES	
	Main Menu	Employer Summary	Member Handbook	Contact Us
	Subscriber Name: RAI Subscriber ID: 345	Over Age Depende PH HIGGINS Group Na 6678901 Grou	ent ime: UNION p #: P418-01	
		Group administers eligibility	rules.	
The depend disabled, pl	ent(s) listed below have hysician statement must l	reached the dependent age i be submitted to ODS.	maximum. If the over a	je dependent is
Name:	RUPERT HIGGINS	Check all that apply:		
Birth Date:	03/10/1982	Full time student.		
Age: Zip Code:	21 97401	 Disabled. Claims will no statement has been ap Neither. This member w 	ot pay on this member u proved by ODS. vill not be enrolled.	ntil physician's
Continue		-		

The Over Age Dependent Page

1. Click **Full time student** if the dependent is attending an accredited school.

If the school is not accredited, the dependent is not eligible to enroll in the plan. If the dependent is not disabled (see Disabled status, below), click the third check-box, **Neither. This member will not be enrolled.**

2. For Disabled status, on the **Over Age Dependent** page, click **Disabled. Claims will not pay on this member until physician's statement has been approved by ODS.** This selection will allow the disabled dependent to enroll.

Note: For groups for whom ODS administers eligibility, a physician's statement affirming the disability must be approved by ODS before claims will be paid for a disabled over-age dependent.

For groups for whom ODS administers eligibility, at the foot of the <u>Confirmation</u> page (see page 84) you will select an option button to indicate whether a physician's statement affirming the disability has been submitted. (See <u>To Complete an</u> <u>Incomplete Partial Enrollment</u>, page 60, for how to indicate that paperwork has been submitted later.)

3. If a physician's statement that the dependent is disabled is not available, and the dependent is not a student at an accredited university, click the **Neither. This member will not be enrolled** check-box.



- 4. Click **Continue** to open the **Select Coverage** page. (See below, page 74.)
- 5. To return to the New Enrollment sequence, page 12, click <u>here</u>.



Select Coverage Page

If your group has a single plan, this page will not appear.

The view of this page will vary depending upon the following group setup:

- Plan options available
- > Whether the group is Integrated or Standalone
- Whether the dependents' medical and / or dental benefits must match the subscriber's medical and / or dental benefits.

🚰 Select Coverage - Microsoft Internet Explorer			
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help			11
🔄 🕁 Back 🔹 🔿 🔹 😰 🚰 🔯 Search 📷 Favorites 🗳 History	B- 🥑 🗹	✓ Links •	🛃 Web Enroll P 🏾 🎽
Address 🛃 http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll			• 🔗 💿
			_
EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES	S		
Main Menu Employer Summary	Member Handl	hook Cor	tact lis
	nember nanu	DOOK COI	
Select Coverage			
Subscriber Name: RALPH HIGGINS Group Name	UNION		
Subscriber ID: 345678901 Group #	P418-01		
Group administers eligibility rule	es.		
Select Coverage			
All fields marked with * are required.			
 The following plan(s) are available. Please select a plan:* 			
- M-Ji 101 # 0/19-01			
Dental Plan # 5351-00			
2 Select who will be aprelling * Dependents approximation with the	o cubcoribor i	c oprollod	
 Select who will be enrolling. Dependents can enrol only in the Name (Birth Date) 	Medical	Dental	
All Members			
- or -			
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (05/04/1950 - Subscriber)	•	~	
BETTY JEAN SYOBODA-HIGGINS (02/03/1955)		•	
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (03/10/1982)		~	
BETTY JEAN HIGGINS (06/22/1990)	v	~	
Continue			
Condinae			
* Required field			
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer P418 Summa	any Reports	Reset Subsc	riber
Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Resel	rved. Plan Inc., an	d Dentists Be	nefits
Insurance Company	, , , an mor, an	5 2 0 May 5 0 6	
Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of	Use		_
4			 ▶
e)		 Cocal in	tranet //

Select Coverage Page



Section 1, "The following plan(s) are available."

This section will list the plans that are offered to the members. They will be labeled **Medical Plan #, Dental Plan #, Vision Plan #, Rx Plan #, etc.**

1. If a drop-down box appears for either or both of the plans in this section, choose the appropriate plan.

Section 2, "Select who will be enrolling..."

This section is for selection of the medical and/or dental plans that apply to each member of the enrolled family. *The view of this section will vary as noted in bullets below.*

- If there are check boxes for a member, click the button to enroll the member in the medical and/or dental plan. If the entire family has the same benefit, then select the check box for **All Members**.
- If there are drop-down boxes for a member, click the drop-down box to view the plan options and select the appropriate plan for each member. If the entire family has the same benefit, then select the check box for **All Members**.
- If there is no choice via check boxes or drop-down boxes, then this is an integrated plan, with only one plan option.

Note: The **Select Coverage** page varies according to the details of the plans it displays.

Waiting Periods (Dental Coverage), if applicable

- 2. Under Select who will be enrolling or The following members will be enrolled in the plan(s) above, click the drop-down box and select the appropriate plan for each member. If a waiting period applies one or more members of the subscriber's family, select the waiting period plans for the appropriate family members. To decline dental coverage for a member, simply do not select a plan from the Add Dental? drop-down box; leave Select ... displayed in the drop-down box.
- 3. If the group allows credit toward the waiting period, the Lapse in Coverage and Credit towards waiting period columns appear:
 - Lapse in Coverage: If there has been a lapse in the member's dental coverage between his or her former coverage and the new coverage, or if there was no prior coverage, select the Yes option button. If there was no lapse, select No.
 - Credit towards waiting period: If you selected the No option button, enter the number of months of the member's (consecutive) dental coverage previous to the new coverage, in the Credit towards waiting period text box. If you selected the Yes option button, credit does not apply.



The following members will be enrolled in the plan(s) above:								
Name (Birth Date)	Dental	Lapse in coverage*		Credit towards waiting period				
		Yes	No					
All Members	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌							
- or -								
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌	0	\odot	6 (months)				
BETTY JEAN SYOBODA-HIGGINS	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌	0	\odot	(months)				
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌	0	\odot	6 (months)				
BETTY JEAN HIGGINS	MB CMB344 6570-20 💌	0	\odot	6 (months)				

Waiting Period Choices

Click Continue to open the Primary Care Physician page, if it applies.

• To return to the New Enrollment sequence on page 12, click <u>here</u>.



Primary Care Physician Page

1. If any family members have had prior coverage with a group that required PCP's (within the past 18 months), a brief history will be displayed at the top of this page. Review the history to see whether any provider updates must be made.

🎒 Primary Ca	are Physician	(PCP) - Microsoft Int	ernet Expl	orer			
File Edit	View Favor	ites Tools Help					
🛛 🗘 Back 👻	⇒ - 🛞 🙋) 🚮 🗐 📿 Search 📑	Favorites	Citatory	B- 🥔 🗹	✓ Links	🕗 Web Enroll P 🏾
Address 🦉	http://www.od	scompanies.com/eb/Enro	oll -				▼ ∂60
	EMPI	OVER ONI			2		
ODS							
	Main Menu Employer Summary Member Handbook Contact Us						ntact Us C
		During out (Core Dr	waisian			
	Subscriber	r Name: RALPH HIG	GINS	Group Nan	(PCP) ne: UNION		
	Subscr	iber ID: 345678901	L	Group	#: P418-01		
		Group a	dministers	; eliaibility n	ules.		-
							·
Enter inforr members h	nation in the ave PCPs, cli	Search for PCP secti ick 'Continue' to go ti	on, then c o the confi	lick 'Find PC rmation pag	P' to proceed w je.	ith PCP sean	ch. Once all
PCP Histo	ry						
				Be	gin Date	End Da	te
	301103	MICHEL CHAN I	MD.	μ, Π1	0172002	03/31/2	002
					0172001	00/01/2	
BETTY		JUNE MELZER	MD	01/	01/2001		
SVOBODA	HIGGINS						
RUPERT H	IIGGINS	THOMAS LEAR	Y MD	01/	01/2001		
BETTY HIG	GINS	JUNE MELZER I	MD	01/	01/2001		
	-						
Assign PL	Р						
1. Ente	r the followin	g to find the PCP.					
PCP	Last Name:	Leary					
		3					
2. Assi	gn this PCP ti All members	D:					
-	- or -						
~	RALPH THEO	PHILUS HIGGINS (05	5/04/1950	- Subscribe	r)		
BETTY JEAN SVOBODA-HIGGINS (02/03/1955)							
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (03/10/1982)							
▼ BETTY JEAN HIGGINS (06/22/1990)							
Find PCP							
					1.5		
Copyright Insurance Insurance	<u>1ain Menu E</u> © 1996-2003 products pro Company	mployer Summary Health Services Gro vided by Oregon Der	Employer Jup, Inc. A Ital Servic	Il Rights Res e, ODS Hea	<u>nary</u> <u>Reports</u> erved. Ith Plan Inc., and	d Dentists Be	eniber enefits
<u>Contact Us</u>	<u>Change Pa</u>	issword Log Off H	elp Priva	<u>cγ Terms</u>	of Use		
4						1	▼ \
A Dope						200 L	

The Primary Care Physician Page



2. In the Assign PCP section, enter the PCP's Last Name.

Usually, the PCP's last name is the search function that will be used.

TIP: If the exact spelling is unknown, try entering the first three for four characters of the last name. Then find the name in the search results.

- 3. Under **Assign this PCP to:**, select the family members to whom the provider should be assigned. You can use the **All Members** checkbox, when appropriate.
- 4. Click Find PCP.

PCP Search Results Page

PCP Search	h Results - Microsoft Internet Explorer								
File Edit	View Favorites Tools Help								
Gerack →	🔿 👻 🙆 🚮 🔯 Search 🛛 🙀 Favorit	es 🎯 History 🛛 🔂 🛛 🗃 🖬	Links 🙋 Web Enroll P *						
Address 🦉	Address 🔄 http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll								
ODS	EMPLOYER ONLINE	SERVICES							
	Main Menu Employer	Summary Member Hand	book Contact Us C						
	PCP Sea	rch Results							
	Subscriber Name: RALPH HIGGINS Subscriber ID: 345678901	Group Name: UNION Group #: P418-01							
	Group administ	ers eligibility rules.							
Click on a r	ame below to select PCP for RALPH HIG	GINS, BETTY HIGGINS. Click '	unassigned' button if the						
without PCF	is left off of the enrollment application or 's will have coverage limited to emergen	r if you cannot find the appropr icy care (as defined by ODS).	riate physician. Members						
Network: 0	DS PPO/POS Network incl. Providen	ce Preferred							
Search for I	Name: LEARY								
Professiona	ls found: 3								
Name		Address & Phone	Speciality						
	BRUCE LEARY MD *Established patients only	3680 NW Samaritan Dr Vancouver, WA 98663 360-694-4733	Family Practice						
	BRUCE LEARY MD	5050 NE Hoyt #454 Corvallis, OR 97330 541-754-6405	Family Practice						
	THOMAS LEARY MD	3305 Main St #301 Portland, OR 97213 503-215-1150	Internal Medicine						
	UNASSIGNED TRI-COUNTY								
* Established patients only. Member must be an established patient to select this PCP. If member is not established, click 'not-selected' button or search again. <u>SEARCH AGAIN</u> <u>Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer P418 Summary Reports Reset Subscriber</u> Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company									
Contact Us	Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use								
Pope			light Local intranot						

PCP Search Results Page



- 1. Select the correct provider.
- 2. If none of the PCP's on the **Search Results** page match the enrollment application, check the search criteria at the top left of the page. If the information was entered incorrectly, click **Search Again** to start over.
- 3. If the Search criteria are correct, and no providers match the application, then select the **Unassigned** button at the bottom of the **Search Results** page.

Note: Under plans that require PCPs, a member can elect not to assign a PCP, but benefits will be reduced. The subscriber will receive a notice of this with the ID cards.

Primary Care Physician Page (from the PCP Search Results Page)

ODS	EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES					
Main Menu		Main Menu	Employer Summary	Member Handbook	Contact Us	
Primary Care Physician (PCP)						
	Subscriber	Name: RALPH	HIGGINS Group Na	me: UNION		
	Subscrit	ber ID: 34567	8901 Group	p #: P418-01		
		Gro	up administers eligibility	rules.		
All members	have PCPs.	Click 'Continue	e' to go to the confirmatio	n page.		
PCP Histor	У					
Name		PC	Р	Begin Date I	End Date	
RALPH HIGGINS		TH	OMAS LEARY MD	06/01/2003		
BETTY SVOBODA-HIGGINS		NS TIM	10THY STRAW MD	06/01/2003		
RUPERT HIGGINS			HN SCOTT MD	06/01/2003	06/01/2003	
BETTY HIGGINS		тн	OMAS LEARY MD	06/01/2003		
Continue						
Assign Additional PCPs						

Primary Care Physician Page with assignments made

- 1. Review the **PCP history** section at the top of the page to verify the data that you just entered.
- 2. If you have completed all of the PCP assignments for a family, click **Continue**.
- 3. If there are additional PCP assignments to complete, click the **Assign Additional PCP's** link. Repeat the steps above.
- 4. To return to the New Enrollment sequence, on page 12, click <u>here</u>.



Confirmation Page

- 1. Review each section of the **Confirmation** page to verify the data entered from the enrollment process. Compare the data on the **Confirmation** page to the data on the enrollment application.
- If corrections must be made to the Subscriber Information, Subscriber Address, Dependent Information, or PCPs, click the Edit or Edit PCP links next to each section. The Edit link will take you back to the indicated page, where you can make your changes and continue forward through the enrollment process.
- 3. The student status will appear for any dependents that were entered on the **Over Age Dependent** page in this section.
- 4. When the **Confirmation** page has been verified, click **Submit Enrollment**.
- 5. ID cards will automatically be generated for all new enrollments.

Note: Members of groups that administer their own eligibility are not required by ODS to submit paperwork, and they are enrolled without being considered incomplete partials. Groups that administer their own eligibility can disregard steps 6 and 8, below.

- 6. If a dependent relationship of "ward" or "dependent of a minor dependent" exists, you will need to indicate at the bottom of this page whether a court order of guardianship has been forwarded to ODS. If you select Yes, paperwork has been submitted, the dependent will upload into the system overnight. Selecting No, paperwork has not been submitted will allow the family to upload into the system but not the "ward" or "dependent of a minor dependent." The child will be considered an "incomplete partial."
- 7. If you realize that the dependent should not be enrolled, select the **Delete (Do not enroll)** option button.
- 8. If a dependent has a relationship of **Domestic partner**, indicate at the bottom of this page whether domestic partner paperwork has been forwarded to ODS. If you select **Yes**, **paperwork has been submitted**, the dependent will upload into the system overnight. Selecting **No**, **paperwork has not been submitted** allows the family to upload into system but not the dependent who was denoted "domestic partner." The dependent will be considered a "partial incomplete."
- 9. If you realize that the dependent should not be enrolled, select the **Delete (Do not enroll)** option button.



🚰 Confirmation - Microsoft Internet Explorer						
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help						
] ← Back • → - 🙆 😰 🚰 Q Search 🔝 Favorites 🎯 His	tory 🛛 🗟 🕶 🖅 🔹 🗍 Links 🔌 Web Enroll P					
Address 🙋 http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll	▼ \$\$60					
	ICES					
ODS EIVIFLOTER OINLINE SERV	ICES					
Main Menu Employer Summary	/ Member Handbook Contact Us C					
Confirmation	n					
Subscriber Name: RALPH HIGGINS Group Name: UNION						
Enrollment entry is almost complete.						
 Click on the Edit links to make changes. 						
When finished, you MUST click the Submit Enrollment.	button at the bottom of the page.					
Subscriber Information Edit						
Name: RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS	Birth Date: 05/04/1950 Gender: MALE					
PCP: THOMAS LEARY MD Edit PCP	Security #: 907634321					
Subscriber Address Edit						
Address: 17500 SE QUALLEY RD. Address 2: Subsr	Telephone: 503-657-0099 riber E-mail: HIGGINSMADL COM					
City: CLACKAMAS	Country: UNITED STATES (US)					
State: OR						
Zip Code: 97015						
Dates						
Effective Date: 06/01/2003 Employment: 05/01/3	2003 Signature Date: 05/01/2003					
Dependent Information Edit						
Name: BETTY JEAN SYOBODA- Birth O	2/03/1955 Gender: FEMALE					
Relationship: SPOUSE Zip Code:						
PCP: TIMOTHY STRAW MD Edit PCP						
Name: RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS Birth O	3/10/1982 Gender: MALE Student: Yes					
Date: Relationship: CHILD Zin Code: 9	7401					
PCP: JOHN SCOTT MD Edit PCP						
Name: BETTY JEAN HIGGINS Birth O Date:	6/22/1990 Gender: FEMALE					
Relationship: CHILD Zip Code:						
PCP: THOMAS LEARY MD Edit PCP						
Benefits as of 06/01/2003						
Members are enrolled in the plans listed:	Medical Dental					
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS (05/04/1950 - Subscriber)	P418-01 5351-00					
BETTY JEAN SYUBUDA-HIGGINS (02/03/1955) DIDEDT THEODHILLIS HIGGINS (03/10/1982)	P418-01 5351-00 P418-01 5351-00					
BETTY JEAN HIGGINS (06/22/1990)	P418-01 5351-00					
Other Insurance / Coordination of Ponofile (COP)						
other ansurance y coordination of benefics (LOB)	Other Medical Other Dental					
RALPH THEOPHILUS HIGGINS	No No					
BETTY JEAN SYOBODA-HIGGINS	No No					
RUPERT THEOPHILUS HIGGINS	No No					
DETTT JEAN MIGUINS						
Submit Enrollment						
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer P418 S	Summary Reports Reset Subscriber					
Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved.						
Insurance Company						
Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Te	rms of Use					
[1] 						
e	Local intranet					

The Confirmation Page



10. To return to the New Enrollment sequence, on page 12, click <u>here</u>.



Search Functions

The online enrollment system has a search function available on the Main Menu, **Search for Subscriber by Name** (a link in the upper right corner of the Main Menu). The **Search for Subscriber by Name** function is helpful when you need to locate the ID number of a subscriber who is currently in the system.

Click to return to Table of Contents

Reset Subscriber Function

Once the **Submit** button has been clicked on the **Eligibility and Qualifying Event** page for both a New Enrollment and Add Dependent, the data entered is saved temporarily in a "suspense" database. If you realize that you made a mistake during the enrollment process on the New Enrollment or Add Dependent pages, you can start over. The **Reset Subscriber** function allows you to delete the data in the suspense database on the same day that the error occurred, *provided that an ODS internal user has not also made changes on the same day*. You then have to start over to enter the corrected data.

Note: The important thing to keep in mind is that all data for the day for the particular subscriber will be erased.

The **Reset Subscriber** process is described on page 24.



TO SEE A SUMMARY OF EMPLOYER GROUP PROPERTIES

At the foot of each Employer Online Services page is an **Employer** (Group Number) Summary link that enables you to see details, including the following, of the group coverage of any given employer customer:

- Group Information
- Division Information
- Eligibility Information
- Plan Details

Return to Main Menu | Employer Summary | Employer P418 Summary | Reports | Reset Subscriber Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company

Contact Us | Change Password | Log Off | Help | Privacy | Terms of Use

Employer Summary and Employer XXXX Summary Links

To See the Employer (Group #) Summary

The **Employer (Group #) Summary** link, which appears on each page after a subscriber has been selected in the Main Menu, permits you to see the information for the group and division with which you are currently working.

- 1. Click Employer (Group #) Summary.
- 2. Review the information.
- 3. Select other divisions within the group, if desired, from the **View** division details for: drop-down box.
- To send an email to the Eligibility/Billing Specialist with changes to the current information, click Update contact information via e-mail, (or send an email independently to the Eligibility/Billing Specialist's email address).
- 5. Click Close This Window when you are finished.



🎒 Employer Summary - Microsoft Ir	nternet Explorer			_ 🗆 ×			
🛛 🕁 Back 🔹 🔿 🚽 🙆 🚮 🗔 🥸	5earch 👔 Favorites	🎯 History 🛛 🛃	• 3 1 •	11			
ODS ENIPLOYER	OINLINE SE	KVICES					
	Member Handboo	k Contact I	Us ODS Emplo	yers Home			
Employer Summary							
Group Name:	UNION	A. 06. 00	115 10000				
Group #:	P418-01	AS OF: UO	71572003				
Group Information:		Divisi	ion Information:				
Group Number: P4: Group's Legal Name: UN	18 10N		Division 01 Number:				
Service Address: 60	O ALBANY RD		Division UNION				
SA	LEM, OR 97231		Name: #6631 Billing (00 ALB				
Group Administrator: DA Phone Number: 54	LE ALLEN 1-269-4121		Address: SALEM,	OR 97231			
E-Mail Address:	07		Billing DALE AL Contact:	LEN			
Fax Number:			Phone 541-269	- 4121			
Eligibility/Billing Specialist: An 50:	gie Sing 3-228-6554 x1314		Number:				
asi	ng@odscompanies.co	<u>om</u>	Address:				
		Fax	Number:				
Update contact information via e-m	nail.						
View division details for: 01 - UNI	ON #6631		•				
Eligibility Information:							
Who Administers Eligibility Gro Rules:	oup						
Open Enrollment Date: 01,	/01						
Medical Waiting Period: D6	1 = 61st day follow	ving					
Dental Waiting Period: No	t applicable						
Termination Rule: Las	st day of month of	term					
Life Partner Options: No	coverage						
Plan details for UNION #6631 (01)						
Type Plan ID Depende	ent/ Funding	ERISA R	equires Netw	ork			
Student Stop Age	5	Р	LF				
Medical P418-01 19/23	Insured	Yes Yo	es ODS I	Network			
	Close This Wi	ndow					
Employer Summary							
Lopyright © 1996-2003 Health Ser Insurance products provided by Or	rvices Group, Inc. All regon Dental Service,	кights Reserve , ODS Health Pl	ea. Ian Inc., and Dentis	sts Benefits			
Insurance Company							
<u>Contact Us</u> <u>Help</u> <u>Privacy</u> <u>Term</u> :	<u>s of Use</u>			•			
e .			E Loc	al intranet			

Employer Summary Page

To Use the Employer Summary Link

The **Employer Summary** link, without the group number, only has a function when an employer has more than one group and the user has



access rights to more than one of them. In that case, clicking **Employer Summary** opens the **Group Contact Search** page.

- 1. Choose the group whose properties you want to see from the **Group** drop-down box.
- 2. If you would like to see the properties for the group at a certain date, enter that date in the **As of date** text-box. (This feature is useful if you want to identify changes between two dates. You can go back up to 18 months.) If you leave this text-box blank, the current properties are displayed.
- 3. Click Go.

🎒 Employer Summary - Microso	ft Internet Explorer			_ 🗆 🗙			
] ← Back → → → 🖄 🛃	🔇 Search 🛛 🙀 Favorites	🔇 History 🛛 🛃	n• 🥌 🗹 •				
				-			
ODS EMPLOYE	er online s	ERVICES					
	Member Handbook	Contact Us	ODS Employers Hom	e			
			_				
Grou	p Contact Search						
Select a group and press Go.							
G	Group*: Select a group						
As Of Date:							
Go							
* Required Field							
Close This Window							
Employer Summary Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company							
Contact Us Help Privacy Te	erms of Use			-			
(e)			🔠 Local intranet	11.			

The Group Contact Search page



EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES SYSTEMS TIMING ISSUES

Due to the easily accessible nature of the Employer Online Services system, it is possible for information to get confused in the ODS Systems. Because multiple users can interface with ODS' systems at essentially the same time, it is critical that people understand a few important timing issues.

Eligibility Information

The ODS system will always reflect the most recently received and processed information, *unless* conflicting information is processed on the same day. In that case, since Employer Online Services downloads into ODS' records after the electronic file downloads, the Employer Online Services information will overwrite the data from the electronic file.

Note: Generally, if a group submits a change via Employer Online Services but does not change its own system to match, its next electronic file will overwrite that change.

Billing and Payment

It is important to recognize the impact that changing subscribers' eligibility has on the employer group's bill. If changes are made after the bill is printed or after a group's eligibility cutoff date, they will not be reflected on that bill.

An employer group bill reflects subscriber eligibility and payment due at a specific time during the monthly billing cycle. Both ODS Billing and Eligibility Specialists and Employer Group Administrators should know the exact date each month when the bill prints. Groups that do not receive an ODS bill should know their eligibility cut-off date.



EMPLOYER ACCOUNTS

Each employer has at least one Employer Online Services group administrator, referred to as the "contact person," with the ability to create new user accounts, reset passwords, revise user data, and disable or activate existing accounts. The contact person can also give users the ability to create additional accounts and administer them as their contact person.

Each contact person has user rights, as well as administrator rights, for his or her group. The footer of each contact person's Employer Online Services page contains an **Employer Accounts** link.

<u>Return to Main Menu</u> <u>Employer Summary</u> <u>Employer Accounts</u> Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company
Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use

The Employer Accounts link in the footer of each page

Click **Employer Accounts** to open the **Employer Account Maintenance** page.

🕗 Employer Account Maintenance - Micro	soft Internet Explorer		_ 🗆 🗡		
File Edit View Favorites Tools He	lp				
] ← Back • → -> 🙆 😰 🚮 🥘 Searc	:h 📓 Favorites 🔇 History	B-30.	Links 🤌 Web Enre 🎽		
Address 🛃 http://www.odscompanies.com/e	b/Enroll		▼ 🖓 Go		
			_		
ODS EMPLOYER O	NLINE SERVIC	ES			
Main Menu	Employer Summary	Member Handbook	Contact Us		
Choose a function from the list below and click the 'Load' button to continue. Function: Select a function User ID:					
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer Accounts Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use					
¢)			al intranet //		

The Employer Account Maintenance page

The **Function** drop-down box provides access to the four functions available:

• List all accounts


- Add a new account
- Edit an existing account
- Reset password

As indicated, after choosing a function, you must enter a User ID to proceed with the function, except in the case of viewing a list of accounts.

To Open a Current List of Accounts

- 1. Click **Employer Accounts** to open the **Employer Account Maintenance** page.
- 2. Select List all accounts from the Function drop-down box.
- 3. Click Load. The current list of accounts opens.
- 4. Click a **User ID** link to edit a user's account, or click **Employer Accounts** or the browser's **Back** button to return to the functionselection page.

🚰 Employer Account Maintenance - Microsoft Internet Explorer						
File Edit	View Favorites	Tools He	p		100 A	
]	🔸 - 🙆 🙆 🐔	🔍 Searc	h 📓 Favorites 🎯 History	/ 🖪• 🍠 🖬 •	🛛 Links 🔌 Web Enrc 🎽	
Address 🙆 http://www.odscompanies.com/eb/Enroll 🔽 🔗 Go						
					_	
				TEC		
ODS	ODS EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES					
	Main Menu Employer Summary		Member Handbook	Contact Us		
Employer act	counts for MULTI	NOCO.				
User ID	Last Used	Status		Name	Can Create Accounts	
bakerp	08/26/2003	Disabled after 90 days inactivity		Philip Baker	No	
goldb	08/26/2003	Active		Bonnie Gold	Yes	
millert	08/26/2003	Disabled after 4 bad logins		Tom Miller	No	
wilsonl	08/26/2003	Disabled by administrator		Leonard Wilson	Yes	
4 accounts (4 accounts (Lartive - 3 disabled)					
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer Accounts						
Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved.						
Insurance Company						
Contact U.S. Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use						
•						
🙋 Done					ocal intranet //	

List of Current Accounts for the Employer

The list of employer accounts includes the following data about each account:

- User ID: The User ID listed is also a link to the user's detailed data.
- Last Used: The date the user last logged in



- Status: The status of the user's account, basically active or disabled
- Name: The user's name
- **Can Create Accounts:** Whether or not the user has the right to create additional accounts (users).

To Create a new User Account

- 1. Click Employer Accounts to open the Employer Account Maintenance page.
- 2. Select Add a new account from the Function drop-down box.
- 3. Enter the User ID of the user whose account you wish to create in the **User ID** text box.

Note: Employer Online Services will not accept a user ID that is in use anywhere else in the system, including all users in all employers and in ODS itself. When you enter a new user ID, an error message may tell you that the user ID is already taken. Use another user ID for the account.

- 4. Click **Load**. The page for entering new user account data opens.
- 5. Enter at least the required (red-asterisked) data.
- 6. Click **Add**. A message on the function-selection page confirms the account has been created.

The following data is required to create a new account:

- User ID: Use your own system to assign user Ids.
- **Password:** Use your own system to generate the initial password. Users can change their passwords whenever they wish.
- First Name
- Last Name
- Status: Choose Active for immediate use of the account, or Disabled by Administrator if the account will not be used right away. (You can change it to Active at any time.
- Can Create Accounts: If you choose Yes, the new user can also create new users. The Employer Accounts link will be available in the footer of the user's pages. If you choose No, the Employer Accounts link will not appear.



Employer A	ccount Mai	ntenance - Micro	soft Internet Ex	plorer			- 🗆 ×
File Edit	View Favo	orites Tools Hel	p				-
🛛 😓 Back 👻 🗸	> - 🛞 🛛	한 🖧 🛛 📿 Searc	h 📓 Favorites	History	🛛 🖏 🖬 🔹	🛛 Links 🧧 Web	Enroll >
🛛 Address 🦉 h	ttp://www.oo	dscompanies.com/el	o/Enroll			•	∂°60
							-
ODS	EMP	LOYER O	NLINE SI	ERVICI	ES		
		Main Menu	Employer Su	ımmary	Member Handboo	k Contact U:	s
	User ID	: goldb		o noios di c	required.		
	Password*	goldbl					
First Name*: Bonnie							
Last Name*: Gold							
Email Address: goldb@multnoco.com							
Phone Number: 503-456-7890							
Status*: Active							
Can Create Accounts*: O Yes 💿 No							
		Add					
<u>Return to M</u> Copyright @ Insurance p Insurance C	ain Menu) 1996-200 roducts pro Company	Employer Summ 3 Health Service: ovided by Oregor	<u>ary Employer</u> s Group, Inc. A n Dental Servic	<u>Accounts</u> Il Rights Re e, ODS Hea	served. Ith Plan Inc., and D	entists Benefits	
Contact Us Change Password Log Off Help Privacy Terms of Use							
▲							•

Creating a New Account

To Edit a User's Account Data

- 1. Open the current list of accounts.
- 2. In the **User ID** column, click the hyperlinked user ID of the user whose account you wish to edit. The page for editing user account data opens.
- 3. Make the required changes, including changes to the status of the user's account and whether or not the user can create accounts.
- 4. Click Update.

Or...

- 1. Click **Employer Accounts** to open the **Employer Account Maintenance** page.
- 2. Select **Edit an existing account** from the **Function** drop-down box.
- 3. Enter the user ID of the user whose account you wish to edit in the **User ID** text box.
- 4. Click **Load**. The page for editing user account data opens.



5. Make the required changes, including changes to the status of the user's account and to whether the user can create accounts. Add or change optional account information.

Note: The only data originally entered that you cannot change through this page is the user's password.

6. Click **Update**. A message on the function-selection page confirms the account has been updated.

Employer Account Maintenance - Micr	osoft Internet Explorer		_ 🗆 🗙		
File Edit View Favorites Tools H	elp		100 A		
] ← Back → → → 🙆 🛃 🖓 Sear	ch 📓 Favorites 🎯 History	🛛 🖏 🍯 🔹 🗍	Links 🧧 Web Enrc 🌺		
Address 🙋 http://www.odscompanies.com/	eb/Enroll		▼ @Go		
EMPLOYER ONLINE SERVICES					
Main Menu	Employer Summary	Member Handbook	Contact Us		
Update the account by changing the va User ID: bakerp Last Login: 08/26/2003 First Name*: Philip	ilues in the fields below. * ⁻	These fields are require	d.		
Last Name": Baker Email Address: bakerp@multnoco.com					
Phone Number: 503-456-9012					
Status*: Disabled after 90 days inactivity 💌					
Can Create Accounts*: O Yes 💿 No					
Update					
Return to Main Menu Employer Summary Employer Accounts Copyright © 1996-2003 Health Services Group, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Insurance products provided by Oregon Dental Service, ODS Health Plan Inc., and Dentists Benefits Insurance Company					
¢		Loc	al intranet //.		

Editing an Account

To Reset a User's Password

- 1. Click **Employer Accounts** to open the **Employer Account Maintenance** page.
- 2. Select **Reset Password** from the **Function** drop-down box.
- 3. Enter the User ID of the user whose password you wish to reset in the **User ID** text box.
- 4. Click Load. The password resetting page opens.
- 5. Make a note of the new temporary password to give to the user.
- 6. Click **Reset Password** to change to the new password. A message on the function-selection page confirms the password has been changed and displays the new one-time password.



This function does not allow you to choose a new password or reinstate an old one; it only provides a single-use password to permit the user to log in. The user will be required to change the password to a new one of his choosing before he can resume work in Employer Online Services. This function is intended for use when not only the password has been lost, but also the answer to the password hint question that was entered when the user first logged in.



Resetting a Password

To Maintain the Status of an Account

Employer Online Services has safeguards against use of the system by unauthorized users. Two of these safeguards entail disabling user accounts under the following circumstances:

• If someone with a valid user ID tries unsuccessfully to log into Employer Online Services four times in a row, the account is disabled. An error message appears on the login page, Your account has been temporarily suspended due to too many consecutive failed login attempts.

When this occurs, Employer Online Services sets the status of the account to **Disabled after 4 bad logins**. The employer's contact person can set it back to **Active**, if appropriate. The correct password will not be affected.

 If an account is not used for more than 90 days, it is disabled, and a message informs the user.
When this occurs, Employer Online Services sets the status of the account to **Disabled after 90 days inactivity**. The employer's contact person can set it back to **Active**, if appropriate, by editing the account as described above.



An employer's contact person has the ability to manually disable an account when appropriate, by editing the account and setting the status to **Disabled by Administrator**. The contact person can re-activate the account simply by setting the status to **Active** again.



BASICS AND TERMINOLOGY

Back / Forward

Browser buttons. **Back** returns you to the web page previously viewed. **Forward** goes to the next web page, after you have gone back one or more pages. The **Back** / **Forward** buttons work well when you are browsing the Internet. However, in web applications it is best to use other navigation to go back—for example, links to the home page or main menu.

Checkbox

CheckBox1

Option button

C OptionButton1

Text Box	
Drondown	Box
	-

Subscriber, Employee, and Member

The subscriber is the primary member eligible to enroll for benefits. There is only one subscriber in an enrolled family. Often, Employer Group Administrators refer to them as employees. The subscriber and his or her dependents are all considered members. ODS has chosen to follow HIPAA guidelines and use the terms "subscriber" and "member" in this manual as well as in other ODS documentation.

Billing and Eligibility Specialist

The ODS employee with Billing & Eligibility responsibility for the user's company. The user's contact at ODS.

Electronic File

Any group that sends ODS electronic files for eligibility is referred to as an electronic file group.

Red *

Red-asterisked text boxes and drop-down boxes indicate required information in Employer Online Services. These text boxes must be completed to proceed. An error message will appear if one is left blank.



Error Messages

Error messages indicate that required data must be entered. The user cannot proceed until the data has been entered.

History

Data in Employer Online Services is limited to 18 months in the past. This is important to keep in mind when viewing the history pages.

ODS Security

All of the ODS web applications have a logout period of half an hour. If the system is idle for longer than half an hour, it will require you to log in again.

Passwords

Employer Online Services requires users to change their passwords no less frequently than every 90 days. As the 90th day approaches, each time you log in you will receive a notice that you must change your password soon. If you exceed 90 days without changing passwords, Employer Online Services will require you to choose a new one before you can log in again.

Case Sensitivity

Except in logging in, text in Employer Online Services is not casesensitive. (Capitals, initial capitals, and lowercase letters are treated as the same.) In logging in, User IDs and passwords are case-sensitive.

Eligibility Waiting Period

The amount time an eligible employee must wait to enroll for medical and/or dental coverage—previously known as a probationary period.

Benefit Waiting Period

A benefit assigned to a subscriber or a member of their family that limits the type of medical and or dental coverage they would have under the same plan. Commonly, there are benefit waiting periods for orthodontia and major services. The periods can range from six months to two years. Previously known as a waiting period.

Administration of Eligibility Rules

To administer eligibility rules is to monitor and enforce all of the plan's eligibility rules, as indicated in the Group's contract and handbook. Examples of eligibility rules include the eligibility waiting period rule, monitoring qualifying events, and enrollment of eligible dependents. The ODS Billing and Eligibility Department generally administers the eligibility rules. However, some groups that are over 100 employees administer their own eligibility rules.

Group Number vs. Plan Number

The GroupFacts (GF) group number is the six-digit number that is used when loading a subscriber's enrollment into Employer Online Services. Group numbers are used primarily for enrollment and billing purposes.



The group will receive a bill that has the group number on it and will not list the plan numbers. Claims are processed at the plan level. Plan numbers indicate a type of coverage or benefit for the subscriber. Frequently the group number matches the plan number, but this is not always the case if there are multiple options like medical, dental, and vision. The group and plan number will be the same when there is only one benefit option.

Integrated Plan-

A plan is integrated when multiple coverages are offered but the subscriber has to choose certain coverages together. An example would be where medical, dental, and vision are offered, but the dental is integrated with the vision. If the subscriber chooses dental, he also gets vision coverage.

Stand alone Plan-

A plan is considered stand alone when the benefits can be selected by the subscriber separately. For example, in the above scenario, the medical plan is a stand alone plan, because the subscriber can choose it with or without choosing dental and vision.

Title IV Eligible

Institution is eligible to participate in Title IV federal financial aid programs (i.e. Pell Grants, SEOG, Stafford Loans, Perkins Loans etc.) For an institution to be eligible to participate in Title IV financial aid programs it must offer a program of at least 300 clock hours in length, have accreditation recognized by the U.S. Department of Education, have been in business for at least 2 years, and have signed a participation agreement with the Department.

Click to return to Table of Contents

